TITLE PAGE

The prevalence, risk factors and serotypes of GBS in Libyan women at labour and the rate of vertical transmission of GBS from mother to infant.

By

Lubna Mohamed Said Elmahaishi

Dissertation submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

MSc in Medical Biosciences

UNIVERSITY of the WESTERN CAPE

Supervisor: Prof CWJ Africa

2022

DECLARATION

I, Lubna Mohamed Said Elmahaishi, do hereby declare that this dissertation is the result of my investigation and research and that this has not been submitted in part or full for any degree to any other University.

L. Elmahaishi

Date

17 August 2022



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Prof CWJ Africa for her unreserved guidance and support throughout my Master dissertation.

I extend my special appreciation and thanks to staff of UWC. Particularly my special gratitude goes to the department of Medical Biosciences

I would like to thank all the patients who participated in data collection in Said Hospital, Misrata. Libya.

My special gratitude goes to my Dad, Prof Mohamed Said Elmahaishi for his support and encouragement, without his input this work would have been difficult to accomplish.

......

Finally I would like to express my gratitude to my husband, Montaser Almontaser, for being with me throughout all the challenges that I experienced during the course of my Masters dissertation. Thank you for your support and encouragement when I felt disappointed and for taking care of my two lovely kids, Kamal Almontaser and Cerin Almontaser.

WESTERN CAPE

v

ABSTRACT

Background: Group B *Streptococcus* (GBS) also known as *Streptococcus agalactia*, is one of the most important causes of serious neonatal infections. Early detection of GBS colonisation in the mother is thus of primary importance to prevent neonatal infection.

Aim and objectives of this study were to detect the prevalence, risk factors and serotypes of GBS in Libyan women at labour and to determine the rate of vertical transmission of GBS from mother to infant with the use of real-time PCR.

Methods: We assessed 200 pregnant women at labour at Said Hospital in Misrata, Libya between July 2020 and May 20201. Two samples (vaginal samples and rectal samples) were collected from 100 mothers delivering preterm and 100 mothers delivering full term, as well as one sample from the infant at birth. The study conformed with the Declaration of Helsinki (2013) and ethics requirements of Said Hospital in Libya from which participants were recruited. Data regarding maternal demography and reproductive health history were collected through a questionnaire and GBS was detected using RT-PCR.

Results: GBS was detected in 36 (18%) of the 200 mothers, with serotype VI being the predominant serotype, followed by serotypes III, IV and V. Vertical transmission of serotypes III and V were observed in the neonates. Maternal GBS colonization was associated with tertiary education (p = 0.003), weight (p = 0.002), gravidity (p = 0.048). Neonatal GBS colonisation was associated with full term delivery (FTD) and low birth weight (LBW) (p = 0.001).

Conclusion: This study found that the prevalence of GBS in Libya was not significantly different from other Middle Eastern and African countries although the distribution of serotypes differed.

The application of RT-PCR affords a rapid and accurate detection of GBS serotypes and could inform the use of intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) to reduce neonatal infection.

Keywords: *Streptococcus* agalactiae, group B streptococcus, vertical transmission, preterm delivery, full-term delivery

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TITLE PAGE	iii
DECLARATION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
ABSTRACT	vi
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vii
LIST OF TABLES	v
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	vi
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1-2
CHAPTER 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	
2.1. Epidemiology of maternal GBS colonisation	3
2.2. Maternal factors which may influence GBS colonisation	
2.2.1. Maternal demography	4
2.2.1.1. Age	4
2.2.1.2. Weight	6
2.2.2. Socio-economic factors	7
2.2.3. Medical history	8
2.2.4. Gynecological history	9
2.2.5. Adverse pregnancy outcomes	9
2.3. Identification of risk factors for neonatal infection	10
2.4. Neonatal GBS infections	10
2.4.1. Prevalence of GRS neonatal infections	10

2.4.2. Early Onset Disease	11
2.4.3. Late-Onset Disease	11
2.5. Prevention of neonatal infection	12
2.5.1. Universal routine antenatal GBS screening.	12
2.5.2. Prophylaxis	12
2.6. Methods to detect GBS colonisation	13
2.6.1. Cultural studies	13
2.6.2. Real-time PCR	14
2.6.3. GBS Serotyping	15
2.7. Justification of the study	17
2.8. Aim of study	17
CHAPTER 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3.1. Ethical Approval	
3.2. Data Collection	18
3.3. Sample Collection	18
3.4. Sample Processing	19
3.4.1. Isolation of DNA	19
3.4.2. Real-Time PCR for GBS detection	20
3.5. Real-time PCR serotyping	20
3.6. Statistical analysis of data	24
CHAPTER 4. RESULTS	25
4.1. Prevalence of maternal GBS colonisation	25
4.2. Maternal risk factors for GBS colonisation	25
4.2.1. GBS colonisation and maternal age	25
4.2.2 GBS colonisation and education	26

4.2.3. GBS Colonisation and employment	26
4.2.4. GBS colonisation and maternal weight	26
4.3. GBS colonisation and maternal medical history	28
4.3.1. Diseases of lifestyle	28
4.3.2. Current symptoms of infection	28
4.4. GBS colonisation and maternal reproductive history	30
4.4.1. Parity and Gravidity3	30
4.4.2. History of abortion	30
4.4.3. Previous pregnancy outcomes	30
4.5. Effect of GBS on current pregnancy outcomes	32
4.6. Maternal details, GBS colonisation and current pregnancy outcomes	32
4.6.1. Association with Age	32
4.6.2. Association with weight	32
4.6.3. Association with Education	32
4.6.4. Association with Employment 3	33
4.6.5. Association with Hypertension	
4.6.6. Association with Diabetes	
4.6.7. Association with Infection (vaginal discharge and urinary tract infection)	33
4.7. Maternal reproductive history and pregnancy outcomes	
4.7.1. Association with Parity	
4.7.2. Association with Gravidity	
4.7.3. Association with previous pregnancy outcomes	
4.8. Serotypes and pregnancy outcomes of mothers colonised with GBS	
4.9. Neonatal data	
	38 38

4.9.2. Neonatal birth weight and pregnancy outcomes	. 39
4.9.3. Vertical transmission of GBS	. 40
4.9.4. Vertical transmission of GBS Serotypes.	. 41
4.9.5. Neonatal GBS serotypes related to pregnancy outcomes and neonatal birth weight	. 42
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	. 43
Conclusion	. 48
References	. 49
Data collection	67



LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Epidemiology of GBS prevalence among pregnant women in different parts of the world
Table 2.2. Age differences in maternal GBS colonisation
Table 2.3. Distribution of the most prevalent serotypes among GBS isolates from pregnant
women in different countries
Table 3.1. Primers used for GBS serotyping by RT-PCR
Table 4.1. Prevalence of GBS in maternal samples
Table 4.2. GBS colonisation and maternal age
Table 4.3. Maternal demography with GBS colonisation
Table 4.4. GBS colonisation with maternal reproductive history
Table 4.5. GBS and current pregnancy outcomes
Table 4.6. Maternal details and pregnancy outcomes
Table 4.7. Maternal reproductive history and pregnancy outcomes
Table 4.10. GBS Serotyping in maternal samples
Table 4.11. Neonatal GBS colonisation and birth weight
Table 4.12. Neonatal birth weight and pregnancy outcomes
Table 4.13. Neonatal GBS and maternal GBS colonisation
Table 4.14. Vertical transmission of GBS Serotypes
Table 4.15. Neonatal serotypes related to pregnancy outcomes and birth weight

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ANBW: Above normal birth weight.

AV: Aerobic vaginitis.

BMI: Body mass index.

ELBW: Extremely low birth weight.

CDC: Centres for Disease Control.

cm: Centimetre.

CPS: Capsular polysaccharide.

CT: Cycle threshold.

DNA: Deoxyribonucleic acid.

EOD: Early onset disease.

FTD: Full term delivery.

GBS: Group B Streptococcus.

IAP: Intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxis.

LBW: Low birth weight.

LOD: Late onset disease.

LP: Lancefield precipitation test.

Min: Minutes.

ML: Milliliter

NBW: Normal birth weight.

ng: Nanogram.

PCR: Polymerase chain reaction.

PTD: Preterm delivery.

PROM: Premature rupture of membranes.

RNA: Ribonucleic acid.

rpm: revolutions per minute.

TH: Todd Hewitt broth.

μl: microliter.

USA: United States of America.

UTI: Urinary tract infections.

VLBW: Very low birth weight.

WHO: World Health Organization.

WGS: Whole genome sequencing.



CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Group *B Streptococcus* (GBS), also known as *Streptococcus agalactiae*, is a Gram-positive bacterium found in 20% of the normal flora in the human gastrointestinal and genital tracts (Mcgee *et al.*, 2013; Russell *et al.*, 2017). GBS is a part of the genus *Streptococcus* of the family *Streptococcacea*. Microscopically, it is a Gram-positive diplococcus that divides in one plane and accordingly occurs in chains or pairs. When cultured on sheep blood agar, bacterial colonies appear as flat, grey-white mucoid colonies measuring 1-3 mm in diameter and surrounded by a narrow, clear zone (Remington *et al.*, 2011).

GBS has ten serotypes based on type-specific capsular polysaccharides (CPS, Ia, Ib, II to IX) (Schrag *et al.*, 2013, Edwards *et al.*, 2016). The CPS is a major virulence factor involved in bacterial evasion of phagocytes (Melin and Efstratiou, 2013; Beigverdi *et al.*, 2014).

GBS rarely causes disease in healthy individuals, but it is pathogenic in cases of immune-compromised, pregnant women, neonates and the elderly (Gerolymatos *et al.*, 2018).

Between 10% and 35% of pregnant women have GBS colonisation (Edwards and Baker, 2016). This condition increases the risk of a vertical transmission of GBS from the mother to the infant at labour. Usually women who carry GBS do not present with any clinical symptoms, but it has been associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes in women with aerobic vaginitis (AV) (Morozumi *et al.*, 2014). GBS can also cause urinary tract infections (UTI), chorioammionitis and puerperal endometritis, especially following a Caesarean delivery and wound infections (Morozumi *et al.*, 2014).

GBS infection is a common cause of neonatal morbidity and mortality worldwide. Globally in 2017, around 0.49 cases per 1000 live births and a related case mortality rate of 8.4% was reported. Vertical acquisition of GBS during labour from recto-vaginally colonised mothers is the major risk factor for early onset disease (EOD) in infants (Verani *et al.*, 2010). The most serious of these GBS infections is meningitis 24% and pneumonia 13% (Lamagni *et al.*, 2013; Kohli-Lynch *et al.*, 2017; Seale *et al.*, 2017). Long - term effects of early onset GBS neonatal disease (EOGND) such

as neurodevelopmental defects as psychomotor retardation, spasticity, hemiparesis and seizures in around 8.7% to 15.8% of cases. (Eastwood *et al.*, 2015).

This is an epidemiological study, which aims to establish the prevalence of GBS colonisation in a cohort of pregnant women in Libya and examine for vertical transmission from mother to infant at birth. In addition, the associated risk factors for GBS colonisation will be determined as well as the predominant serotype.



CHAPTER 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

This chapter provides a review about epidemiology of maternal GBS colonisation and risk factors as well as explaining the neonatal infections (prevalence, prevention, serotyping). The chapter reviews literature from a theoretical and empirical perspective to unlock research and knowledge towards understanding the prevalence of GBS colonisation in pregnant women and vertical transmission from mother to infant at birth.

2.1. Epidemiology of maternal GBS colonisation

Between 10% and 35% of pregnant women are reported to have GBS colonisation, depending on differences in sample and detection methods and population differences relating to age, ethnicity, socioeconomic status and geography (Edwards and Baker, 2016). This condition increases the risk of vertical transmission of GBS from the mother to the infant at labour. Recent studies report maternal GBS prevalence to be higher in pregnant women in North Africa and the Middle East than in other parts of Africa and in regions further East (Table 2.1) with a lower prevalence in India (2%) and a very low prevalence reported in Sudan (0.5%).

All GBS serotypes have the ability to cause neonatal infections. Statistics show that in the United States of America (USA), around 95% of neonatal infections are caused by serotypes Ia, Ib, II, III and V (Woldu *et al.*, 2014). Serotype III is the most common serotype in EOD (Madzivhandila *et al.*, 2011; Emaneini *et al.*, 2014; Citation *et al.*, 2016), but a study done in Canada in 2014 highlighted that 57% of serotype III was isolated from both EOD and late onset disease (LOD) (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2014).

2.2. Maternal factors which may influence GBS colonisation

2.2.1. Maternal demography

2.2.1.1. Age

Differences in colonisation rates have been recorded for different age groups (Table 2.2) with some studies reporting higher GBS colonisation rates in younger women aged < 30 years (Sadaka *et al.*, 2018; Girma *et al.*, 2020; Goel *et al.*, 2020), while others reported increased GBS colonisation in older women > 30 years (Khan *et al.*, 2015; Yaseen *et al.*, 2021). Reasons for these differences remains unclear; however younger women are more sexually active and since it is known that GBS colonisation can be sexually transmitted, it may explain the increase in GBS colonization with younger age (Lekala et al., 2015).



Table 2.1. Epidemiology of GBS prevalence among pregnant women in different parts of the world.

Country	GBS prevalence	Reference
Brazil	26%	(Wollheim et al., 2017)
China	8.2%	(Ji et al., 2017)
Egypt	26.25%	(Sadaka <i>et al.</i> , 2018)
	11.25%	(Wassef <i>et al.</i> , 2017)
Ethiopia	10.4%	(Mengist <i>et al.</i> , 2016)
Jordan	19.5%	(Clouse et al., 2019)
India	2%	(Khatoon <i>et al.</i> , 2016)
Iran	11.8%	(Darabi <i>et al.</i> , 2017)
Israel	31.0% UNIVERSITY o	(Hakim et al., 2018)
Kuwait	20.7%	(Ghaddar et al., 2014)
Lebanon	18.4%	(Ghaddar <i>et al.</i> , 2014)
Morocco	24.0%	(Moraleda et al., 2018)
Saudi Arabia	19%	(Musleh and Al Qahtani, 2018)
South Africa	16.6%	(Africa and Kaambo, 2018)
Sudan	0.5%	(Abdullahi et al., 2017)

Table 2.2. Age differences in maternal GBS colonisation

Country	Number	GBS	GBS	Total	Reference
	of cases	colonisation	colonisation	number with	
		>30 years of	< 30 years of	GBS	
		age	age	colonisation	
Egypt	200	3	50	53	Sadaka <i>et al.</i> ,
					2018
Ethiopia	135	4	18	22	Girma et al.,
					2020
India	450	4	11	15	Goel et al., 2020
Pakistan	150	13	3 -	24	Yaseen et al.,
Takistan					2021
		لللسللج			
Saudi	1328	46%	ER 29%	the 178	Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2015
Arabia		WEST	TERN CA	PE	

2.2.1.2. Weight

To assess the theory that maternal obesity is an independent risk factor for recto-vaginal GBS colonisation, a retrospective study in Washington, USA, revealed a prevalence of GBS colonisation in 25.8% of 10 564 patients in labour (Kleweis *et al.*, 2015). This study reported a significant relationship (p < 0.001) between body mass index (BMI) and GBS (OR, 1.39; 95% CI, 1.25-1.55).

Najmi *et al.*, (2013) studied the prevalence of GBS colonisation in 405 pregnant women at the Aga Khan University Hospital in Karachi, Pakistan and found a GBS prevalence of 17%. The colonisation was found to be inversely associated with BMI of the patient (OR, 0.91; 95% CI, 0.08-1.0).

Reasons for these apparent discrepancies may include geographical disparities in risk factor profiles and demographics as well as the different range in socioeconomic status between countries. In addition, prevention strategies for maternal GBS colonization may differ between countries (Kram *et al.*, 2016).

2.2.2. Socio-economic factors

Several studies in Africa have differed in GBS prevalence and on the socio-economic factors (educational levels, urban or rural living, and access to medical care) which may influence GBS colonisation. Idih *et al.*, (2019) reported a 6.1% prevalence of vaginal GBS in 180 mothers in Nigeria and found an association with tertiary education, while Mitima *et al.*, (2014), in a study on 509 mothers in the third trimester of pregnancy in Congo, reported a 20% GBS prevalence which was significantly associated with primary education (OR, 2.5; 95% CI, 1.57-3.97). However, Namugongo *et al.*, (2016) in a cross sectional study on 309 pregnant women in 35-37 weeks of gestation in South Western Uganda, showed no significant association between educational level and GBS colonisation.

In Zimbabwe, rural habitation was noted to be significantly related with GBS colonisation (p < 0.001) with a high prevalence of 60.3% in a study of 1037 pregnant woman in 20–26 weeks gestation and at delivery (Mavenyengwa *et al.*, 2010). However, a study on 139 pregnant women in Hawassa, Ethiopia, reported an overall GBS prevalence rate of 20.9% with no statistically significant association observed between GBS colonisation and any of the socio-demographic factors including age, residential location and occupation (Mohammed *et al.*, 2012).

2.2.3. Medical history

Aerobic vaginitis (AV) is an endogenous infection that occurs as a result of a disturbance of the normal vaginal microbiota. AV is the result of the overgrowth of aerobic opportunistic pathogens including *Escherichia coli*, GBS, *Staphylococcus aureus*, and *Enterococcus faecalis* that activate a contained vaginal inflammatory immune response as demonstrated by clinical symptoms including a vaginal discharge, an increased vaginal pH and noticeable decrease of healthy *Lactobacillus* species (Tansarli *et al*, 2013). AV has been associated with difficulties in pregnancy such as ascending chorioamnionitis, premature rupture of the membranes and preterm delivery (Najmi *et al.*, 2013), thus its early diagnosis and treatment during pregnancy may decrease the risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes.

Kim *et al.*, (2011) studied maternal factors associated with GBS colonisation in 2644 pregnant women between 35 to 37 weeks of gestation during 2006 - 2008 in Korea. GBS colonisation was 8.3% and a significant association was found between GBS and a maternal history of vaginitis (OR, 1.50; 95% CI, 0.98-2.29). Munir *et al.*, (2016) reported on risk factors for GBS colonisation in 200 women in the third trimester of pregnancy from October 2014 to March 2015 in Lahore. GBS colonisation was 14% and significantly associated with vaginal discharge (p = 0.027) and previous history of miscarriage (p = 0.010).

A historical cohort study collected data from electronic health records of all births between 2003 and 2015 in USA (Edwards *et al.*, 2019). This study compared the risk of adverse pregnancy outcomes with GBS colonisation and invasive GBS disease in 60029 mothers. Overall, GBS colonisation was 21.6% and 0.1% had invasive GBS disease. Chronic hypertension (aRR, 1.03; 95% CI, 0.96-1.09) and gestational diabetes (aRR, 1.21; 95% CI, 1.11-1.32) were associated with GBS colonisation. In addition Kwetukia, (2020) did a cross sectional study on 131 women during labour in March 2020 and July 2020 at Iringa Regional Referral Hospital. This study determined the prevalence, predictors and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern of GBS colonization among pregnant women and their newborns. GBS colonisation was 23% and a significant association was found between GBS and hypertension (AOR=11.433, 95% CI=2.721-48.038, *p*=0.001).

2.2.4. Gynecological history

Goel *et al.*, (2020) analysed GBS colonisation and related risk factors in 450 pregnant women during 35-38 weeks of gestation in India and observed a significant association among GBS colonisation and nulliparous women (p = 0.026). On the other hand, Musleh and Al Qahtani, (2018) studied 457 pregnant woman between October 2011 and September 2016 in Saudi Arabia and reported GBS colonisation in 19% of pregnant women, with no association noted between GBS colonisation and parity.

2.2.5. Adverse pregnancy outcomes

Patil *et al.*, (2013) analysed data from 905 pregnant woman in India to demonstrate that screening is essential in pregnant women (35-37 weeks gestation) and reported that GBS colonisation was significantly related with preterm birth (OR, 8.3; 95% CI, 1.11-5.5), intrapartum temperature of more than 38°C (OR, 3.1; 95% CI, 0.43-6.66), premature rupture of membranes (OR, 7.5; 95% CI, 1.11-3.4) and prolonged period (up to 10 hours) of rupture of membranes (OR, 21; 95% CI, 15.2-34.2).

UNIVERSITY of the

A cross-sectional study on 135 woman (35-37 weeks gestation) conducted between May to August 2015 in Southwest Ethiopia (Girma *et al.*, 2020), revealed recto-vaginal GBS colonisation in 16.3% of the women studied and significantly associated GBS colonisation with a history of preterm delivery (AOR, 6.3; 95% CI, 1.42-28.3) and urinary tract infection (AOR, 6.4; 95% CI, 1.95-21.1).

In Turkey, Alp *et al.*, (2016) administered a questionnaire to measure risk factors for GBS carriage in 500 women and reported GBS colonisation in 13.6% of women, of whom 9.8% were pregnant. A significant association was reported between a history of PROM and GBS colonisation (p = 0.022).

2.3. Identification of risk factors for neonatal infection

Risk factors for vertical transmission include women with a temperature $\geq 38^{\circ}$ C during labour, preterm labour, women with preterm PROM ≥ 18 h, women with a previous infant with GBS infection and women with GBS bacteriuria during the present pregnancy (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2012; Al-Kadri *et al.*, 2013; Kim *et al.*, 2014).

GBS colonisation in the infant may ascend *in utero* by penetrating into the amniotic cavity regardless of whether the membrane has been ruptured or not (Whidbey *et al.*, 2013). A study exposed a fast onset of neonatal EODat delivery or a few hours after labour, suggesting that the GBS infection procedure may have started *in utero* rather than during delivery (Madhi *et al.*, 2013).

2.4. Neonatal GBS infections

2.4.1. Prevalence of GBS neonatal infections

Between 40% to 60% of children are likely to be colonised by GBS at labour and only 1-2% develop early GBS infection. The average number of neonatal GBS infections globally in the 1990s was 12.7 million (The United Nations Inter Agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation, 2014). After introduction of the prophylaxis programme where antibiotics were administered during childbirth, GBS neonatal infections dropped in 2013 (Madhi *et al.*, 2013; Wang *et al.*, 2014; Dongorz *et al.*, 2017). Despite these efforts, GBS infections still continue as the main reason for neonatal death. There are variances in the rates of GBS infections amid countries. In 2013, it was 8 per 1000 live births in USA and 6 per 1000 live births in Europe. In Africa, the GBS infection ratio was 31 per 1000 live births (World Health Organization Global Health Observatory, 2014), while in Canada during 2000 to 2014, the GBS infection ratio was 31 per 1000 live births (Surveillance and Epidemiology Division, 2016). In Brazil, the GBS infection ratio was reported to be between 0.39 and 1.0 per 1000 live births (Evangelista and Freitas, 2015).

GBS in the neonate is categorised as early-onset disease (EOD, age 0 to 6 days) or late-onset disease (LOD, age 7 to 90 days) (Romero *et al.*, 2014; Arain *et al.*, 2015; Le Doare *et al.*, 2016; Kwatra *et al.*, 2016).

2.4.2. Early Onset Disease

Early-onset GBS neonatal disease (EOGND) may occur as a result of preterm labour and delivery (PTD), during passage of the foetus through the vaginal canal or through amitotic fluid infection after rupture of the membrane 18 or more hours before delivery (Mendz *et al.*, 2013; Helmig *et al.*, 2017).

GBS causes early onset GBS neonatal septicaemia (EOGNS) in approximately 80% of GBS infected neonates (Madhi *et al.*, 2013). EOGND includes pneumonia and meningitis in 13% and 24% of infected neonates respectively (Surveillance and Epidemiology Division, 2016). In addition, neonates with EOGND who survive, can suffer from neurodevelopmental defects such as psychomotor retardation, spasticity, hemiparesis and seizures in around 8.7% to 15.8% of cases. (Eastwood *et al.*, 2015).

2.4.3. Late-Onset Disease

LOD occurs in infants between 7 days to 3 months of life (Konnikkara *et al.*, 2013). The pathogenesis and risk factors of LOD are uncertain, with some studies suggesting nosocomial infection or environmental contact (Burianová *et al.*, 2013; Brandolini *et al.*, 2014), while others identify breast milk as a source of infection (Zimmermann *et al.*, 2017).

The most commonly reported LOD is meningitis (Edwards *et al.*, 2011). Signs include irritability, seizures and lethargy (Porta and Rizzolo, 2015). Moreover, long-term estimation of infants who survive GBS meningitis appearances that 50% of children have deficit and 30% have severe neurological sequelae, including hearing loss or vision, mental retardation and hydrocephalus (Melin, 2011).

In contrast to EOD, LOD is unaffected by the use of intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) during labour (Schrag and Verani, 2013).

2.5. Prevention of neonatal infection

2.5.1. Universal routine antenatal GBS screening.

The Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommend GBS screening for pregnant women during 35 to 37 weeks gestation, by laboratory culture, to identify pregnant women who carry the bacteria. Treatment in this strategy includes administration of antibiotic prophylaxis during labour of all GBS positive women (Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, 2014). A disadvantage of the 35 to 37-week screening programme, is the intermittent GBS colonisation during pregnancy. Therefore, there is a poor correlation between antenatal screening results and intrapartum maternal GBS colonisation (Poncelet *et al.*, 2013).

2.5.2. Prophylaxis

The use of intravenous intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) during labour is used to decrease early-onset GBS (EOGBS) in the neonate by 80% (Edmond *et al.*, 2012). The CDC recommends a minimum duration of 4 hours between IAP administration and delivery (Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, 2014), although 1-2 hours before delivery was found to be sufficient to prevent or reduce GBS infection (Barber *et al.*, 2008).

ustralia racommand rick factor, based IAD stratagies

Studies in Australia recommend risk factor-based IAP strategies, rather than universal screening based on culture, to decrease EOGBS (Poncelet *et al.*, 2013) while a study in the UK confirmed that instead of EOGBS incidence decreasing, it increased from 0.48 to 0.57 per 1000 live births (Edmond *et al.*, 2012).

Penicillin is the antibiotic of choice for IAP. Ampicillin is an alternative for women who are allergic to penicillin and without a history of anaphylaxis. Clindamycin and erythromycin can be used in some countries. However, because of high resistance, erythromycin is no longer recommended in the USA for pregnant women who are allergic to penicillin (Verani *et al.*, 2014; Sinha *et al.*, 2016).

The disadvantage of the IAP strategy is that a large proportion of women receive antibiotics when they do not need to, thus increasing the risks of antibiotic-resistant GBS related with widespread

antibiotic use in both women and infants (Banno et al, 2014; National Screening Committee, 2017).

2.6. Methods to detect GBS colonisation

2.6.1. Cultural studies

One of the most widely used methods for detecting GBS colonisation is to collect rectal/vaginal swabs and inoculate these onto artificial culture media that will select for the growth of GBS. Although the time for culture is approximately 2 days, the results are reliable and allow for the assessment of antimicrobial profiles when needed. Differences in demography as well as sampling and cultural methods may yield results that are not necessarily comparable with other studies.

Furfaro *et al.*, (2019), collected vaginal and rectal swabs at \leq 22weeks (n= 814) and \geq 33weeks (n= 567) gestation from 814 pregnant women during 2015–2017 at King Edward Memorial Hospital, Subiaco, Western Australia. Rectal and vaginal swabs were cultured on to Strep B Carrot Broth and subsequently sub-cultured on StrepB CHROM agar. Overall GBS colonisation rate was 24%, 24.9 % at \leq 22 weeks and 24.7 % at \geq 33 week's gestation. Rectal colonisation was higher compared to vaginal colonisation at \leq 22 weeks (3.7% and 2.5 % respectively) as well as at 33 weeks (3.2% and 1.6%, respectively).

A similar cross-sectional study was conducted at Jimma University Hospital in Ethiopia (Mengist *et al.*, 2016) on 126 pregnant women at 35–37 weeks of gestation. Rectal and vaginal swabs were cultured onto Todd-Hewitt broth medium supplemented with Gentamicin and Nalidixic acid and subsequently sub-cultured on 5% sheep blood agar. They reported a 19.0% rate of GBS colonisation (24 mothers), with rectal GBS colonisation reported in 18 out of 126 (14.3%) cases and vaginal colonisation reported in 13/126 (10.4%) cases.

Sadaka *et al.* (2018) studied 200 pregnant women at 35–37 weeks of gestation at Al-Shatby University Hospital in Egypt. Using CHROMagarTM StrepB and sheep blood agar plates, GBS

was isolated from 53 (26.5%) GBS carriers. Vaginal colonisation was 100%, while only four women (7.5%) had rectal colonisation.

More sensitive and faster methods for detecting GBS colonisation are needed, especially during labour, to reduce postpartum complications and severe infections in the neonate, thereby avoiding the unnecessary use of antibiotic prophylaxis in women who are not colonised (Kugelman *et al.*, 2021.

Molecular biology is fast replacing culture as the method of choice for epidemiological and surveillance studies and although more expensive, it affords early detection and diagnosis. The disadvantages of the culture method include limited sensitivity and a characterisation time of 36 – 72 hours (Daniels *et al.*, 2011).

2.6.2. Real-time PCR

Previous studies have confirmed the importance of PCR testing in diagnosing GBS at birth to reduce mortality and morbidity for the foetus (Clarke *et al.*, 2016; Koppes *et al.*, 2017). The PCR tests have the ability to recognise GBS colonisation in pregnant women at delivery within 1-2 hours with high specificity (84.6% to 100%) and 62.5% to 100% sensitivity (El Helali *et al.*, 2012; Di Renzo *et al.*, 2015).

Real-time PCR amplifies a specific DNA target and then detects and monitors the production of amplicons in real-time using a fluorescent-labelled hybridisation probe. The advantage of using Real-time PCR is that the level of GBS colonisation can be quantitated as the degree of fluorescence can be compared to calibrated known standards.

A literature review on studies in France, Brazil and Demark found that Real-time PCR had better test accuracy than antenatal culture when intrapartum culture was used as the reference standard. In France, a study of 157 pregnant woman (at the Grenoble University Hospital Centre), reported a sensitivity of real-time PCR of 94.4% (95% CI, 72.7–99.9%) and 50% (95% CI, 26–74%) with

antepartum culture (Defez *et al.*, 2016). In Brazil, they studied 204 pregnant woman and reported a sensitivity of real-time PCR of 100% and a specificity of 95.6% (Wollheim *et al.*, 2017). The biggest of the three studies, on 902 women in Denmark, reported a sensitivity of real-time PCR of 83%, specificity of 97%, PPV of 78% and NPV of 98% (Khalil *et al.*, 2017).

2.6.3. GBS Serotyping

GBS serotyping is based on antigenic changes of the polysaccharide capsule (Slotved *et al.*, 2017). At this time, ten different capsular types are recognized, including Ia, Ib, II-IX (Spellerberg and Brandt, 2015). The capsule represents the main virulence factor, which helps GBS avoid host protection mechanisms by defensive bacteria from opsonisation, thereby interfering with phagocytic clearance (Chen *et al.*, 2013). Serotyping is commonly used for epidemiological determinations and pathogenicity studies and establishes a valuable tool to predict the influence of supposed polysaccharide-based GBS vaccines (Lin *et al.*, 2018).

There are many methods for serotyping GBS including latex agglutination, Lancefield precipitation (LP), enzyme-based immunoassays and flow cytometry (Rosini *et al.*, 2015). The disadvantages for using these methods include the need for high titer serotype-specific antisera, which are costly, as well as limited type ability, thus resulting in a high number of non-typeable isolates. However, real-time PCR can overcome this limitation by recognising genetic variants in the *cps* locus to allot isolates to a particular serotype (Breeding *et al.*, 2016). In addition, wholegenome sequencing (WGS) data can provide a possible method to determine GBS serotyping (Sheppard *et al.*, 2016).

Epidemiological reviews around the world have shown that the distribution of GBS serotypes differs geographically (Mukesi *et al.*, 2019) as shown in Table 2.3. Serotype III was found to predominate in Canada and Jorden, while serotype V was more commonly reported from Morocco, Egypt, Kuwait and Gambia and Ia predominated in Saudi Arabia and Brazil (Table 2.3).

Differences in serotype distribution have been reported between maternal isolates and invasive isolates from neonates, with serotype III and Ia found to be more invasive than serotype Ib, II and V in Africa and Europe (Mukesi *et al.*, 2019).

Table 2.3. Distribution of the most prevalent serotypes among GBS isolates from pregnant women in different countries.

GBS serotyping	Region	Reference
V (38.5%), III (21%), Ia 8%), and II (11%)	Kuwait	Boswihi <i>et al.</i> , 2012
V (33%), II (17%), III (15%), Ia 14%, VI (12%), Ib (8%) and IV (1%)	Egypt	Shabayek <i>et al.</i> , 2014
V (55%), II (16%), III (10%), Ia (8%) and Ib (8%).	Gambian	Le Doare et al., 2017
III (25%), Ia (23%), V (19%), II (13%), Ib (9%), IV (6%) and VI (1%)	Canada	Teatero et al., 2017
Ia (37.3%), II (19.9%), Ib (11.1%), V (9.1%), III (6.8%) and IV (3.5%).	Brazil UNIVERSITY of the WESTERN CAPE	Botelho et al., 2018
III (48%), Ia (24%), II (20%), V (8%)	Jorden	Clouse et al., 2019
Ia (30%) III and V (25%) each	Saudi Arabia	Mohamed et al., 2020
V (36%), II (25%), III (18%), Ia (9%), IV (7%) and IX (5%)	Morocco	Moraleda et al., 2018

2.7. Justification of the study

The current study is the first study on GBS screening of Libyan women during delivery and provides data on the prevalence of GBS colonisation in pregnant woman and neonatal infection in Libya. This study is important because a knowledge of the distribution of GBS serotypes in a region establishes a valuable tool to predict the influence of proposed polysaccharide-based GBS vaccines. Moreover, the current study provides information on risk factors related to maternal and neonatal GBS prevalence as well as confirming the importance of PCR for the rapid diagnosis of GBS at labour with high specificity and sensitivity. Research findings that emerge from undertaking the study will help to increase public awareness of GBS colonisation thereby reducing the prevalence of GBS and preventing vertical transmission from the mother to the neonate.

2.8. Aim of study

The aim of this study is to test the following hypothesis:

H₁: Vertical transmission occurs from mothers colonised with GBS to their infants at delivery.

This will be achieved through the following objectives:

- i. To describe the risk factors associated with GBS colonisation.
- ii. To determine the prevalence of GBS colonisation in Libyan women at labour.
- iii. To determine the rate of vertical transmission of GBS from mother to infant.
- iv. To determine the predominant GBS serotypes in maternal and neonatal samples.

CHAPTER 3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

This part of the research was focused on sample, data collection and sample processing as well as ethical clearance.

3.1. Ethical Approval

Ethical clearance for the study was obtained from the Human Ethics Committee at the University of the Western Cape (UWC BM20/3/3) and approval to conduct the study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Said Hospital, Libya.

Informed consent was obtained from the 200 mothers who agreed to participate in the study. The study complied with the Declaration of Helsinki (2013).

3.2. Data Collection

Data regarding maternal demography and reproductive history were collected through the use of a questionnaire. The questionnaire collected data pertaining to maternal age, weight, socio-economic status, medical and gynaecological history.

3.3. Study area

The proposed study was conducted at Misrata, Libya. Misrata is located in the north western region of Libya and it is the third-largest city in Libya, after Tripoli and Benghaz. The population in 2022 was estimated at around 285759. The hospital serves patients around the Libyan cities, not only in Misrata. An average of 250-300 women deliver at Said Hospital every month.

3.4. Sample Collection

The study sample included a total of 200 delivery cases and their neonates. One hundred (100) samples were collected from mothers who delivered preterm and 100 samples were collected from

mothers who delivered full term and served as the control group from July 2020- April 2021. Exclusion criteria were caesarean deliveries and women who had received antibiotic treatment during two weeks prior to sample collection.

Sample collection comprised three maternal swabs (vaginal swabs, rectal swabs and recto-vaginal swabs) collected at delivery using rayon swabs in transport media (ESwab, Copan Diagnostics, Brescia, Italy 480C). A vaginal sample was collected from the mucosa of the lower third of the vagina. A rectal sample was collected from the rectal mucosa around 2.5 cm beyond the anal sphincter, while the vaginal-rectal sample was collected by first inserting a swab into the vagina and then into the rectum. All samples were tested within 24 h of collection.

Neonatal swabs were collected at birth. Swabs were collected from the external ear canal of the infant since this is the most sensitive indicator of neonatal colonisation, and determines transmission rates (Kunze *et al.*, 2011).

UNIVERSITY of the

3.5. Sample Processing

3.5.1. Isolation of DNA

For sample lysis, 200 μ l of swab sample was transferred into a 2.0 ml collection tube, 200 μ l of lysis buffer added, followed by the addition of 20 μ l carrier RNA and 20 μ l proteinase K to the collection tube. The tube contents were mixed using a Vortex mixer (FOUR E's Scientific, model MI0101002D, China) and the tubes were incubated for 10 min at 65 °C followed by 10 min at 95 °C. A volume of 260 μ l of binding buffer was added to the collection tube, mixed, and incubated at room temperature for 5 min. The lysate was transferred to the Mini Spin Column and centrifuged for 1 min at 11.100 \times g. First and second washings were achieved by adding 600 μ l of wash buffer I, centrifuging for 1 min at 11.100 \times g, discarding the RTA collection tube with filtrate and then placing the mini spin column into a new RTA collection tube. After adding 700 μ l wash buffer II, the tube was centrifuged for 1 min at 11,100 \times g, the filtrate discarded and the mini spin column put back into the used RTA collection tube. This washing step was repeated once. Ethanol was removed by centrifuging for 5 min at 11.100 \times g and the RTA collection tube with filtrate was discarded. DNA was eluted by placing the mini spin column into a new 1.5 ml collection tube. A

volume of 100-200 μ l of Elution buffer was added and the tube incubated at room temperature for 1 min, followed by centrifuging for 1 min at 11,100 \times g. The mini spin column was discarded and the DNA sample stored at -20 °C to -80 °C.

3.5.2. Real-Time PCR for GBS detection

All samples were analysed with the Agilent AriaMx Real-Time System (Agilent Technologies, model G8830A, USA). Normally the strip has eight holes, two holes for controls and six holes for samples. Controls consisted of 5 μ l negative control and 15 μ l rehydration control in one hole in the strip and 5 μ l positive control and 15 μ l rehydration control in another hole followed by 5 μ l sample with 15 μ l rehydration control in the remaining six holes. The system took 1:15:37 min to yield a result.

The optimal reaction conditions were 95 °C for 2 min followed by 44 cycles at 95 °C for 10 min, then 60 °C for 50 min.

3.6. Real-time PCR serotyping

Probes and primers were intended to amplify special areas of the polysaccharide capsular genes of each of the serotypes of GBS (Table 3.1) from the National Centre for Biotechnology Information databases. Probes and oligonucleotides were obtained from Integrated DNA Technologies (Coralville, IA). Probes were labelled with a fluorescent probe (5' 6-carboxyfluorescein (6-FAM)) and two quenchers (internal ZENTM, and 3' Iowa Black® FQ) and purified by high-pressure liquid chromatography. PCR reactions were done in a last volume of 20 μ l and contained of 10 μ l Taqman Universal Mastermix, 7.4 μ l sterile water, 0.2 μ l forward primer, 0.2 μ l reverse primer, 0.2 μ l probe, and 2 μ l GBS DNA. Triplicate reactions were done on the Agilent AriaMx Real-Time System (Agilent Technologies, model G8830A, USA) and analysed by ARIA software. Positive reactions were clear as a cycle threshold (CT) < 30 for 50 ng DNA template/reaction. Negative control reactions (no DNA template) were included with each run.

 Table 3.1: Primers used for GBS serotyping by RT-PCR.

	Sequence (5'-3')	Target	Size
		gene	
Ia-F	GTTTAAAAATCCTGATTTTGATAGAATTTTAGCAGCTT	cpsH	207
	TTAAC		
Ia-R	CTGATATTTTGAATATTATTATGCAAACAATAATA		
	TGTTCCCCCTA		
Ia-P	6-FAM-TCGTTGATT/ZEN/ATCGGTATAGTATCATTG		
	GCT-IAbFQ		
Ib-F	GTATTAAAT	cpsH	195
	TCGTTATTTAGAAGTCCAGAATTTCATAGAGTCATTGC		
Ib-R	GGCATAATAATATAGAAATCCTAAACAAGACAAAATA		
	ATTGCATTAAAC		
Ib-P	6-FAM-TGC ATT CAA/ZEN/T TCACTGGCAGTAGGG-		
	IAbFQ		
II-F	CACATATATATAAAGTTCACCCTAGAGATAACATTG	cpsK	151
	ACTACTCTAATC WESTERN CAPE		
II-R	CTAATGCCGTGGAAAAATATGTAATCCCAACATCAAA		
	TT		
II-P	6-FAM-AATGCAACA/ZEN/GTAATACAAAGGAACATC		
	CCT- IAbFQ		
III-F	GGAATTGTTCTTATTTTTCTGCCT	cpsI	170
III-R	ACTATACCAAAAGTTGAGAATAATAATACAATACTCC		
	AATGA		
III-P	6-FAM-ATGTTACAC		
	/ZEN/GCTCTTTGAGGAAATAGATCC- IAbFQ		
L	1	l .	l

IV-F	GAAGAAAATATATTTGCCATACAGTATATCATCTC	cpsK	159
	CTTATTACAATTATC		
IV-R	CATAGAATACCTTCTTTATTGGTACGTTTACATAAATC		
	ATCAATATTAAC		
IV-P	6-FAM-AGGGAACAG		
	/ZEN/AGGAGATCAATAATTATATTGGC- IAbFQ		
V-F	CAAAATTCAATGAGAGAATGTTGTATTTTTTGAGGC	cpsO	153
	AATTC		
V-R	CAATCATCTTCCCACATATATCTATTCCACCAAATACT		
	TC		
V-P	6-FAM-ATTTTCCAC		
	/ZEN/ATAATACATCTTTAATCTCTGCTG T- IAbFQ		
VI-F	GACAGTCTATTACGAAAGTATAAGAGCGATT	cpsH	219
VI-R	AGCTTGTAGATTATCCTGTTTTGTTTGATAGCTTCTCT		
	ATATAG		
VI-P	6-FAM- UNIVERSITY of the		
	CCCTCCAGT/ZEN/GTGGGAATATTTTTAGGTTCAC-		
	IAbFQ		
VII-F	GAGGGCTTACCTCACGACAGGAGAAGTAAAAAATAT	cpsK	160
	AAAG		
VII-R	GCTGCGTTAATAACAATACTGACTTTGGAGC		
VII-P	6-FAM-		
	AGTCTTACC/ZEN/CAAGAACAAAAGTCTCTGATT-		
	IAbFQ		
VIII-F	GACTAATGGTTAAGTATGCTAACTTGCTAATT	cpsR	152
	TGTGATAGTAA		
1			

VIII-	CTTGTCCTTAAAATTGTGTTTTGACTTTGTCAGATCAG		
R	TC		
VIII-P	6-FAM-		
	ATGCTCCTA/ZEN/AAACAACCTACATCGCCTATG-		
	IAbFQ		
IX F		0	100
IX-F	CATTGAGCAAAGAGAAAACAGTATATGTCAAAGGGC	cpsO	128
IX-R	ATGTTCAAGGATAAAATCTCTATTATGTTGCATTGCT		
	TC		
IX-P	6-FAM-		
	AGTACTACC/ZEN/AGACAGTCATACAAAGAGAAT-		
	IAbFQ		

Sequences are obtainable 5' to 3' with probe modifications as designated (6-carboxyfuorescein [6-FAM] fluorescent probe, internal ZENTM and Iowa Black® FQ [IAbFQ] quenchers).



3.6. Statistical analysis of data

Statistical analysis employed the use of the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 28. Descriptive analyses were performed to describe demographic, medical and behavioural factors. Continuous variables were expressed as median (range) and category variables were expressed as proportions (%). Fisher exact test and Chi-square tests were used to test for a significant association of risk factors and to determine whether there was any significant difference between parameters and GBS proportions with a p-value of < 0.05 considered as significant. ANOVA was used to relate maternal risk factors with GBS colonisation and pregnancy outcomes.



CHAPTER 4. RESULTS

This section of the dissertation specifically focused on presenting results that were gathered in line with the research objective of the chapter and begins with the prevalence of maternal GBS colonisation, maternal risk factors, serotyping and neonatal data.

4.1. Prevalence of maternal GBS colonisation

Among the 200 pregnant women, 36 (18%) were identified as GBS carriers, and 164 (82%) mothers were GBS-negative. Vaginal-rectal swabs identified the most GBS carriers (18), followed by rectal swabs (11) with vaginal swabs detecting the least carriers (7). Mothers with GBS+ vaginal-rectal swabs, also yielded six positive rectal swabs and two positive vaginal swabs (Table 4.1). GBS was detected in 11 rectal swabs, of which six vaginal-rectal swabs were also positive, along with two vaginal swabs. GBS was detected in only seven vaginal swabs from mothers who also showed colonisation in two rectal swabs and two vaginal-rectal swabs (Table 4.1). There appeared to be no significant difference between sample sites and GBS prevalence (p = 0.520), although GBS was most frequently recovered from vaginal-rectal samples.

Table 4.1. Prevalence of GBS in maternal samples

Sample sit	Vaginal	Rectal	Vag-rectal
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)
Vaginal	7 (3.5%)	2 (1%)	2 (1%)
Rectal	2 (1%)	11 (5.5%)	6 (3%)
Vaginal-rectal	2 (1%)	6 (3%)	18 (9%)

WESTERN CAPE

4.2. Maternal risk factors for GBS colonisation

4.2.1. GBS colonisation and maternal age

Of the women who participated in this research, the 26 to 35-year age group of mothers constituted 54.5% of the study group (Table 4.2.), followed by the 18 to 25-year-old group (37.5%) and 36 to

45-year-old group (8%). GBS prevalence stood at 36 (18%) of mothers, of whom the 26 to 35 age group had the highest colonisation rate (10.5%), followed by 7.5% in the 18 to 25-year-old group with no GBS detected in the 36 to 45 age group, (Table 4.2). Chi Square analysis showed no significant correlation between GBS carriage and maternal age (p = 0.147)

4.2.2. GBS colonisation and education.

The majority of respondents (84.5%) indicated that they had formal education (Table 4.2), with most of them having attained secondary education (71.5%). Only 15.5% did not have any recognised formal education. GBS colonisation was highest in those with secondary education (12.5%), but Chi Square and Fisher exact analysis showed a significant relationship with tertiary education (p = 0.003).

4.2.3. GBS Colonisation and employment.

The majority of respondents (164) indicated that they were unemployed, while only 36 had employment (Table 4.2). GBS colonisation was highest in unemployed mothers (29) with GBS colonisation reported in only seven employed mothers. Chi-squared showed no significant relationship between employment and GBS prevalence (p = 0.735).

WESTERN CAPE

4.2.4. GBS colonisation and maternal weight

Two hundred mothers recorded their weights. The majority of respondents (35.5%) fell within the 66 to 70 kg group, followed by mothers who weighed >70 kg, 61 to 65 kg, 56 to 60 kg and 51 to 55 kg (Table 4.2). The mothers with the highest colonisation rate weighed between 66 and 70 kg, followed by those who weighed 61 to 65 kg. Few of the remaining mothers carried GBS (Table 4.2). Using the Chi Square and Fisher exact tests, GBS colonisation was significantly associated with maternal weight > 65 kg (Table 4.2).

Table 4.2. Maternal demography with GBS colonisation.

Variables/ Categories	Frequency (%)	GBS+ N (%)	p value
Age Group Mean= 27.69 (SD 5.54)			0.147
18 - 25 years	75 (37.5%)	15 (7.5%)	
26 - 35 years	109 (54.5%)	21 (10.5%)	
36 - 45 years	16 (8%)	0 (0%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Educational level			
No formal education	31 (15.5%)	2 (1%)	0.078
Primary Education	14 (7%)	3 (1.5%)	0.729
Secondary Education	143 (71.5%)	25 (12.5%)	0.763
Tertiary Education	12 (6%)	6 (3%)	0.003
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Employment	WESTE	RN CAPE	0.735
Yes	36 (18%)	7 (3.5%)	
No	164 (82%)	29 (14.5%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Weight in kg Mean= 67.25 (SD 5.31)			
51-55	1 (0.5%)	5 (2.5%)	0.906
56-60	3 (1.5%)	20 (10%)	0.713
61-65	8 (4%)	37 (18.5%)	0.803
66-70	20 (10%)	71 (35.5%)	0.002
>70	4 (2%)	67 (33.5%)	0.002
Total	36 (18%)	200 (100%)	

4.3. GBS colonisation and maternal medical history

4.3.1. Diseases of lifestyle

Of the 200 cases, 13 mothers reported hypertension and seven reported diabetes (Table 4.3). Three of the 13 who reported hypertension, were GBS positive and none of the diabetics were colonised with GBS. Chi Square test showed that GBS colonisation was not significantly associated with hypertension (p = 0.622) and diabetes (p = 0.209).

4.3.2. Current symptoms of infection

Most of the mothers, 115 (57.5%) had vaginal discharge of whom 21 (10.5%) were colonised with GBS. Of the 111 (55.5%) who declared urinary tract infection, 17 (8.5%) had GBS colonisation. Chi Square test showed no significant association between vaginal discharge and UTI with GBS colonisation (Table 4.3).

UNIVERSITY of the

Table 4.3. GBS colonisation and medical history.

Variables	Frequency (%)	GBS positive	p value	
**			0.522	
Hypertension			p = 0.622	
Yes	13(6.5%)	3 (1.5%)		
No	187(93.5%)	33 (16.5%)		
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)		
Diabetes			p = 0.209	
Yes	7 (3.5%)	0 (0%)		
No	193(96.5%)	36 (18%)		
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)		
Current symptoms of infection				
Vaginal discharge			p = 0.911	
Yes	115 (57.5%)	21 (10.5%)		
No	85 (42.5%)	15 (7.5%)		
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)		
Urinary tract infection			p = 0.463	
Yes	111 (55.5%)	17 (8.5%)		
No	89 (44.5%)	19 (9.5%)		
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)		

4.4. GBS colonisation and maternal reproductive history

4.4.1. Parity and Gravidity

Most of the mothers, (69.5%) reported a parity of 0–3. This group also had the highest GBS colonisation rate (12%), followed by the 4-5 parity group (25.5%) with a GBS colonisation rate of 6%. No GBS colonisation was found in 5% of mothers in the > 6 parity group. Chi-squared showed no significant difference between the different parity groups and GBS colonisation.

Significant differences in GBS colonisation were observed between the different gravidity groups (p = 0.048), with the highest colonisation rate reported in the 0-3 group (Table 4.4).

4.4.2. History of abortion

Thirty-four (17%) of the mothers had a history of abortion, of whom 6 (3%) had GBS colonisation as shown in Table 4.4. No significant association was noted between abortion history and GBS colonisation (Table 4.4).

4.4.3. Previous pregnancy outcomes

Previous pregnancy outcomes included 72% full term deliveries (FTD) and 28% preterm deliveries (PTD). There was no significant difference noted between GBS colonisation of mothers who previously delivered FTD or PTD (Table 4.4).

WESTERN CAPE

30

 Table 4.4. GBS colonisation with maternal reproductive history

	Frequency (%)	GBS positive	p value
Parity Mean 1.76 (SD 1.84)			p= 0.192
0-3	139 (69.5%)	24 (12%)	
4-5	51 (25.5%)	12 (6%)	
>6	10 (5%)	0 (0%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Gravidity Mean 3.30 (SD 1.84)			p=0.048
0-3	97 (48.5%)	21 (10.5%)	
4-5	70 (35%)	14 (7%)	
>6	33 (16.5%)	1 (0.5%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Abortion	T-T-T	-TITI	p=0.953
Yes	34 (17%)	6 (3%)	
No	166 (83%)	30 (15%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	
Previous Pregnancy outcomes	WESTERN	CAPE	p=0.431
FTD	144 (72%)	24 (12%)	
PTD	56 (28%)	12 (6%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; FTD, full-term delivery; PTD, preterm delivery

4.5 Effect of GBS on current pregnancy outcomes

Of the 36 mothers with GBS, 18 delivered FTD and 18 delivered PTD (Table 4.5). There was no significant difference between PTD and FTD delivery when compared for GBS colonisation.

Table 4.5. GBS and current pregnancy outcomes

GBS +	Frequency	FTD PTD		<i>p</i> -value
		n (%)	n (%)	
Yes	36	18 (18%)	18 (18%)	p = 1.000
No	164	82 (82%)	82 (82%)	
Total	200 (100%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	

4.6. Maternal details, GBS colonisation and current pregnancy outcomes

Two way ANOVA was applied to determine a significant association between GBS colonisation, maternal demography and current pregnancy outcomes with GBS colonisation as the dependent variable and risk factors and pregnancy outcomes as independent variables (Table 4.6).

4.6.1. Association with Age

GBS colonisation was not significantly associated with age and pregnancy outcomes (Table 4.6).

4.6.2. Association with weight

Most mothers (67%) weighed > 66 kg and they also showed the highest rates of GBS colonisation (12%) and PTD (85%). Weight and pregnancy outcomes were significantly associated with GBS colonisation pregnancy outcomes (p = 0.003).

4.6.3. Association with Education

Of the mothers with secondary educational levels, 69% delivered PTD and 74% delivered FTD. Although this group showed the highest rates of GBS colonisation, education levels and pregnancy outcomes were not significantly associated with GBS colonisation (p = 0.07) (Table 4.6).

4.6.4. Association with Employment

Only 18 % of mothers had employment and although GBS and PTD were higher in the unemployed (Table 4.6), this finding was not statistically significant (p = 0.992).

4.6.5. Association with Hypertension

Only three of the 13 mothers (6.5%) who reported hypertension were GBS-positive and all delivered FTD (Table 4.6). GBS colonisation and PTD were significantly higher in mothers who did not report hypertension (Table 4.6).

4.6.6. Association with Diabetes

Seven of 200 mothers (3.5%) reported diabetes, of whom six delivered PT (Table 4.6). GBS was not significantly associated with diabetes and PTD (p = 0.982).

4.6.7. Association with Infection (vaginal discharge and urinary tract infection)

Of the 115 women (57.5%) who presented with a vaginal discharge, 21 (10.5%) were positive for GBS and 99% delivered PT (Table 4.6). Of the 85 who reported no discharge, 15 were GBS-positive and only one delivered PT. Of the 111 (55.5%) mothers who had UTI, 99 delivered PTD. GBS colonisation was not significantly associated with infection nor pregnancy outcomes (Table 4.6).

WESTERN CAPE

Table 4.6. Maternal details and pregnancy outcomes

	Frequency (%)	GBS-positive (%)	FTD (n = 100) (%)	PTD (n = 100) (%)	<i>p</i> -value
AGE (years) Mean= 27.69 (SD 5.54)			Mean 27.22 (SD 5.95)	Mean= 28.16 (SD 5.85)	p = 0.163
18 - 25 years	75 (37.5%)	15 (7.5%)	39 (39%)	36 (36%)	
26 - 35 years	109 (54.5%)	21 (10.5%)	56 (56%)	53 (53%)	
36 - 45 years	16 (8%)	0 (0%)	5 (5%)	11(11%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
WEIGHT (kg)			Mean 65.03	Mean= 69.46	p = 0.003
Mean= 67.25 (SD 5.31)			(SD 5.97)=	(SD 3.32)	
51 – 55	5 (2.5%)	1 (0.5%)	5 (5%)	0 (0%)	
56 – 60	20 (10%)	3 (1.5%)	20 (20%)	0 (0%)	
61 – 65	37 (18.5%)	8 (4%)	22 (22%)	15 (15%)	
>66	138 (67%)	24 (12%)	53 (53%)	85 (85%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
EDUCATIONAL LEVEL Mean		UNIVERSI	TY of the		p = 0.070
No formal education	31 (15.5%)	2 (1%)	13 (13%)	18 (18%)	
Primary education	14 (7%)	3 (1.5%)	8 (8%)	6 (6%)	
Secondary education	143 (71.5%)	25 (12.5%)	74 (74%)	69 (69%)	
Tertiary education	12 (6%)	6 (3%)	5 (5%)	7 (7%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Employment Mean					p = 0.992
Yes	36 (18%)	7 (3.5%)	20 (20%)	16 (16%)	
No	164 (82%)	29 (14.5%)	80 (80%)	84 (84%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Hypertension					p = 0.000

Yes	13 (6.5%)	3 (1.5%)	13 (13%)	0 (0%)	
No	187 (93.5%)	33 (16.5%)	87 (87%)	100 (100%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Diabetes					p = 0.982
Yes	7 (3.5%)	0 (0%)	1 (1%)	6 (6%)	
No	193 (96.5%)	36 (18%)	99 (99%)	94 (94%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Infection					
Vaginal discharge					p = 0.669
Yes	115 (57.5%)	21 (10.5%)	16 (16%)	99 (99%)	
No	85 (42.5%)	15 (7.5%)	84 (84%)	1 (1%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Urinary tract					p = 0.341
infection		in mount			
Yes	111 (55.5%)	17 (8.5%)	12 (12%)	99 (99%)	
No	89 (44.5%)	19 (9.5%)	88 (88%)	1 (1%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	

WESTERN CAPE

4.7. Maternal reproductive history and pregnancy outcomes

Two way ANOVA was applied to determine a significant association between GBS colonisation, reproductive history and current pregnancy outcomes.

4.7.1. Association with Parity

Most of the mothers (69 %) who delivered PTD reported a parity of 0-3, followed by 24 % in the 4-5 group and 7% of mothers in the >6 group. Similarly, most of the mothers in the FTD group (70 %) fell within the 0-3 parity group, followed by 27 % in the 4-5 parity group and only 3 % in the >6 group. Parity and pregnancy outcomes were not significantly associated with GBS (Table 4.7).

4.7.2. Association with Gravidity

Here again, the most frequently reported gravidity was 0-3 (48.5%). In this category, 53% delivered PTD, followed by 25% in the 4-5 group and only 22% in the >6 group. In the FTD group, 44% of mothers were in the 0-3 group, with 45% in the 4-5 group and 11% in the >6 group. No significant association was found between gravidity or pregnancy outcomes and GBS (Table 4.7).

4.7.3. Association with previous pregnancy outcomes

Thirty-four of 200 mothers (17%) had a previous abortion of whom six were GBS-positive and six delivered preterm (Table 4.7). Previous abortion and current pregnancy outcome were not significantly associated with GBS colonisation (p = 0.947). Fifty-six mothers (28%) reported a previous PTD, of whom 12 were colonised with GBS. Although 53 had a current PTD, these findings were not statistically significant (Table 4.7).

Table 4.7. Maternal reproductive history and pregnancy outcomes

	Frequency (%)	GBS	FTD	PTD	p value
		positive	N (%)	N (%)	
Parity Mean=			Mean= 1.65	Mean=1.87	p = 0.810
1.76) (SD 1.84)			(SD 1.82)	(SD 1.86)	
0-3	139 (69.5%)	24 (12%)	70 (70%)	69 (69%)	
4-5	51 (25.5%)	12 (6%)	27 (27%)	24 (24%)	
>6	10 (5%)	0 (0%)	3 (3%)	7 (7%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100(100%)	
Gravidity Mean= 3.30) (SD 1.84)			Mean 3.41 (SD 1.57)	Mean= 3.19 (SD 2.09)	p = 0.280
0-3	97 (48.5%)	21 (10.5%)	44 (44%)	53 (53%)	
4-5	70 (35%)	14 (7%)	45 (45%)	25 (25%)	
>6	33 (16.5%)	1 (0.5%)	11 (11%)	22 (22%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100(100%)	
Previous Abortion	IINI	VERSIT	V of the		p = 0.947
Yes	34 (17%)	6 (3%)	28 (28%)	6 (6%)	
No	166 (83%)	30 (15%)	72 (72%)	94 (94%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	
Previous term of delivery					p = 0.236
FTD	144 (72%)	24 (12%)	97 (97%)	47 (47%)	
PTD	56 (28%)	12 (6%)	3 (3%)	53 (53%)	
Total	200 (100%)	36 (18%)	100 (100%)	100 (100%)	

Abbreviations: SD, standard deviation; FTD, full-term delivery: PTD, preterm delivery

4.8. Serotypes and pregnancy outcomes of mothers colonised with GBS

In the maternal samples, serotype VI was the predominant serotype, followed by serotypes III, IV and V (Table 4.8).

Eighteen mothers were GBS-positive in each of the preterm (PTD) and full term (FTD) groups and although serotype VI predominated in both FTD and PTD groups, serotypes III and V were more frequently found in mothers who delivered FTD, while serotypes IV and VI were more frequently detected in PTD. Maternal GBS serotypes were not significantly associated with pregnancy outcomes (Table 4.8).

Table 4.8. Serotypes of GBS in maternal samples

Maternal GBS	N (%) Delive		y method	<i>p</i> -value
serotypes		FTD (%)	PTD (%)	
III	6 (3%)	4 (4%)	2 (2%)	p = 0.683
IV	6 (3%)	2 (2%)	4 (4%)	p = 0.683
V	6 (3%)	4 (4%)	2 (2%)	p = 0.683
VI	18 (9%)	8 (8%)	10 (10%)	p = 0.621
GBS-negative	164 (82%)	82 (82%)	82 (82%)	
Total	200 (100%)	100 (100)	100 (100%)	

4.9. Neonatal data.

4.9.1. Neonatal GBS colonisation and birth weight.

Of the 200 recorded neonatal weights, 49% had normal birth weight (NBW), while 47.5% had low birth weight (LBW), very low birth weight (VLBW) and extremely low birth weight (ELBW). Above normal birth weight (ANBW) was recorded for 3.5% (Table 4.9). LBW was significantly associated with GBS colonisation (p = 0.001) using the Chi-squared test.

Table 4.9. Neonatal GBS colonisation and birth weight.

Birth weight	Frequency	Neonatal GBS+	<i>p</i> -value
ELBW (≤0 .999g)	9 (4.5%)	0	-
VLBW (1.000g -1.999g)	30 (15%)	0	-
LBW (2.000g -2.999g)	56 (28%)	5 (2.5%)	0.001
NBW (3.000g - 3.999g)	98 (49%)	2 (1%)	0.229
ANBW (4.000g -4.999g)	7 (3.5%)	0	-
Total	200 (100%)	7	

ELBW= Extremely low birth weight; VLBW= Very low birth weight; LBW= Low birth weight; NBW= Normal birth weight; ANBW= above normal birth weight

4.9.2. Neonatal birth weight and pregnancy outcomes

The mean birth weight of the 200 infants was 3.32 g (SD 0.928). A comparison of the different birth weight categories within the 100 PT and the 100 FT cases showed that infants born PT had significantly lower birth weights than those born FT (Table 4.10). Of the 100 infants born PT, nine had ELBW, 27 were of VLBW and 37 had LBW. PTD was significantly associated with BW (p= 0.001).

Table 4.10. Neonatal birth weight and pregnancy outcomes

	N (%)	Delive	ery Period	<i>p</i> -value
Birth Weight		PT	FT	p = 0.001
ELBW (≤0 .999g)	9 (4.5%)	9	0	
VLBW (1.000g -1.999g)	30 (15%)	27	3	
LBW (2.000g -2.999g)	56 (28%)	37	19	
NBW (3.000g - 3.999g)	98 (49%)	24	74	
ANBW (4.000g - 4.999g)	7 (3.5%)	3	4	
Total	200 (100%)	100	100	

ELBW, extremely low birth weight; VLBW, very low birth weight; LBW, low birth weight; NBW, normal birth weight; ANBW, above normal birth weight; PT, preterm; FT, full-term

4.9.3. Vertical transmission of GBS

Only seven neonates had GBS (Table 4.11). Neonatal GBS was significantly associated with maternal GBS colonisation (p = 0.001) using the Chi-squared test.

WESTERN CAPE

Table 4.11. Neonatal GBS and maternal GBS colonization

 Neonatal GBS
 N %
 Maternal GBS
 p- value

 Yes
 7 (3.5%)
 36 (18%)
 0.001

 No
 193 (96.5%)
 164 (82%)

 Total
 200 (100%)
 200 (100%)

4.9.4. Vertical transmission of GBS Serotypes.

Of the seven cases where vertical transmission of GBS occurred, serotypes III and V were the only serotypes transmitted (Table 4.12).

 Table 4.12. Vertical transmission of GBS Serotypes.

GBS Serotype	N (%)	Vertical transmission rate
	Mother	
III	6 (3%)	3 (8.3%)
IV	6 (3%)	0 (0%)
V	6 (3%)	4 (11.1%)
VI	18 (9%)	0 (0%)
Total	36 (18%)	7 (19.4%)

UNIVERSITY of the WESTERN CAPE

4.9.5. Neonatal GBS serotypes related to pregnancy outcomes and neonatal birth weight

Three of the seven neonates born FTD were positive for serotype III and four were positive for serotype V. None of the PTD cases had GBS. Table 4.13. shows a significant association between GBS serotypes and pregnancy outcomes (p = 0.027) as well as with LBW (p = 0.001).

Table 4.13. Neonatal serotypes related to pregnancy outcomes and birth weight

Serotype	Pregnancy outcome Neonatal birth weight					nt			
	FTD	PTD	<i>p</i> -value	ELBW (≤ 0 .999g)	VLBW (1.000g - 1.999g)	LBW (2.000g - 2.999g)	NBW (3.000g - 3.99 9g)	ANBW (4.000g - 4.999g)	<i>p</i> -value
III (n = 3)	3 (3%)	0 (0%)	0.027	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	3	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0.001
V (n = 4)	4(4%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	(1.5%) 2 (1%)	2 (1%)	0 (0%)	
No GBS (n = 193)	93 (93%)	100 (100%)	WES	9 (4.5%)	30 (15%)	51 (28%)	96 (49%)	7 (3.6%)	
Total (n = 200)	100	100		9 (4.5%)	30 (15%)	56 (28%)	98 (49%)	7 (3.5%)	

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

Vertical transmission of GBS from the mother to the infant at birth increases the risk of neonatal GBS infection (Seale *et al.*, 2017).

At the time of writing, this study is the first study to provide valuable knowledge regarding GBS carriage in a population of pregnant women in Libya and also the first study to use molecular genotyping to describe the GBS serotype distribution in Libya.

The aims and objectives of this study were to establish the GBS prevalence in Libyan women, examine for vertical transmission of GBS from mother to infant at birth, determine the predominant serotypes, and to determine whether previously reported risk factors were also risk factors associated with GBS colonisation of women in this study.

These objectives were achieved by employing the RT-PCR method to detect GBS colonization and GBS serotypes. Currently, there are many detection methods for GBS besides PCR, including culture and immunochromatographic detection and identification systems (Lee *et al.*, 2019; Matsui *et al.*, 2013). The limitations of these detection methods include reduced sensitivity and specificity of immunochromatographic methods as well as the time needed for cultural methods (Matsui *et al.*, 2013; Helming *et al.*, 2019). Compared with these, PCR has the advantage of a rapid turnaround time, yielding results within 1-2 hours with high specificity (84.6% to 100%) and sensitivity (62.5% to 100%) to reduce mortality (El Helali *et al.*, 2012; Di Renzo *et al.*, 2015). Similarly, for serotyping of GBS, latex agglutination kits may be used; however, non-molecular methods for GBS serotyping can be labour-intensive and expensive, and may need high-titre serotype-specific antisera (Imperi *et al.*, 2010).

In the current study of 200 Libyan women, the prevalence of GBS colonisation was found to be 18%. This is comparable with other studies conducted in Africa and Middle Eastern countries such as Lebanon (18.4%, Ghaddar *et al.*, 2014), Saudi Arabia (19%, Musleh and Al Qahtani, 2018), Kuwait (20.7%, Ghaddar *et al.*, 2014) and South Africa (16.6%, Africa and Kaambo, 2018). However, a lower prevalence was reported in Sudan (0.5%, Abdullahi *et al.*, 2017) and Turkey

(9.8%, Alp, 2016), Iran (11.8%, Darabi, 2017), Namibia (13.6%, Mukesi *et al*, 2019), Kenya (12%, Seale et al., 2017) and Egypt (11.25%, Wassef *et al.*, 2017) while a higher prevalence was reported in Israel (31.0%, Hakim, 2018), and Morocco (24.0%, Moraleda, 2018).

The above data shows that the prevalence of GBS colonization differs between countries and a wide variation can also be found in different regions of the same country. For example, in a study of different regions in Ethiopia, the colonisation rates differed from 9% to 19% (Mengist, 2016). Similarly, in a study from Saudi Arabia, the GBS colonisation was found to be 13.4% compared to 18.5% in Saudi women situated in the northern border with Kuwait (Khan *et al.*, 2015).

There are several reports of higher GBS isolation rates from rectal swabs compared with vaginal swabs (Furfaro *et al.*, 2019), supporting suggestions that the gastro-intestinal tract may be the primary site of colonisation by GBS (Khan *et al.*, 2011) and that vaginal colonisation may occur through contamination from the rectum (Maghaddam, 2010). However, a study by Sadaka *et al.*, (2018) found GBS vaginal colonisation to be 100%, while only four women (7.5%) had rectal colonisation. In this study, GBS was most frequently isolated from both vaginal-rectal samples with no significant difference between sample sites and GBS prevalence observed (p = 0.520), similar to a study by Nomura *et al.*, (2006), who found no significant difference in detection rates between vaginal and rectal samples. In similar studies, (Centres for Disease Control and Prevention, 2010; Sharmila *et al.*, 2011) reported that rectovaginal sampling yielded better results than vaginal or the rectal sampling alone.

Many demographic risk factors such as maternal age, weight, socio - economic status, diabetes, and other medical history (Chawanpaiboon, 2011; Zhang *et al.*, 2017; Berardi *et al.*, 2014) are shown to be associated with higher prevalence rates of GBS.

In the current study, GBS was more frequently isolated from women aged 26 to 35 years, as in the study from Egypt where they found that about 31.6% women aged 20-30 years were carriers of

GBS (Sadaka *et al.*, 2018). On other hand, studies from Nigeria and Iran reported an increase in GBS colonisation as the age increased (Onipede *et al.*, 2012; Ghanbarzadeh *et al.*, 2017). These variances are difficult to explain, but possibly highlight the fact that GBS colonisation might be related to multiple factors that differ from one geographical place to another.

In this study, GBS colonisation was significantly associated with maternal weight > 65 kg. A study by Shah *et al.*, (2011) found a relationship between maternal weight and GBS colonisation. Also, a study conducted in USA (Kleweis *et al.*, 2015) showed a relationship between GBS and increased BMI. The underlying aetiology of the association between GBS colonization and maternal weight is not clear.

This study showed an increased prevalence in mothers with secondary education unlike the study conducted by Namugongo *et al.*, (2016) where the frequency of GBS colonisation was inversely proportional to higher educational status, thus implying that a higher GBS prevalence may be associated with a lack of knowledge of adequate hygiene practices among mothers with lower educational levels.

UNIVERSITY of the

In the current study, diabetes and hypertension were not frequently found and showed no effect on GBS colonisation, as in the study in Saudi Arabia where no difference was observed between pregnant diabetic and non-diabetic women (Musleh and Al Qahtani., 2018). Previous studies (Dai *et al.*, 2019; Edwards *et al.*, 2019) found an association between chronic hypertension and gestational diabetes with GBS colonisation and it was concluded that this may be due to the immunologic impairment related to diabetes (Dai *et al.*, 2019).

Although this study found a positive but not significant association between vaginal discharge and GBS carriage, previous studies (Kim *et al.*, 2011; Munir *et al.*, 2016) reported an increase in GBS colonisation in women with bacterial vaginosis compared with women without bacterial vaginosis. The fact that this study examined for the prevalence of GBS only without a diagnosis of AV or

BV may be perceived as a limitation of the study. Additional studies are needed to better comprehend the vaginal microbiome and GBS colonisation during pregnancy.

There are variable and unexplained outcomes on the influence of parity on GBS colonisation. In this study, a high but not significant prevalence of GBS colonisation was observed in women with reported parity of 0-3 similar to studies from Brazil and Nigeria (Adewumi *et al.*, 2017; da Rocha *et al.*, 2020). Another study reported an association between GBS colonisation and increasing parity (Musleh and Al Qahtani, 2018), but this was not observed in the current study.

In the present study, gravidity of 0 to 3 was significantly associated with GBS colonisation. Studies in Ethiopia and Nigeria (Mohammed *et al.*, 2012; Onipede *et al.*, 2012) observed that GBS colonisation was more often associated with primigravida women, while a significantly greater association was found with multigravida women in Korea (Kim *et al.*, 2011) and India (Sharmila *et al.*, 2011). These geographical differences highlight the need for epidemiologic studies of this nature.

UNIVERSITY of the

In the present study, previous abortion was not associated with GBS colonisation, as in similar studies from Tanzania and India (Joachim *et al.*, 2009; Sharmila *et al.*, 2011). However, studies in Korea and Congo showed that a history of spontaneous abortion presented a significant association with GBS colonization (Kim *et al.*, 2011; Mitima *et al.*, 2014).

Unlike the studies of Patil *et al.*, (2013) and Girma *et al.*, (2020), this study showed no significant association between GBS carriage and PTD nor between GBS serotypes and PTD although specific serotypes appeared to be increased in FTD when compared with PTD.

In the current study VI was the most predominant serotype, followed III, IV, V. Mothers with the same serotypes as her baby showed that serotypes III and V were the only serotypes transmitted. Serotype III is reported to be the most common serotype in different geographic regions in Africa,

followed by serotypes Ia, Ib, II, and V (Edmonds *et al.*, 2012) with serotype V more commonly reported from Egypt (Shabarek *et al.*, 2014 and) Morocco (Moraleda *et al.*, 2018).

In European countries and USA, serotypes Ia, Ib, III, V are the most commonly found GBS serotypes (Russell *et al.*, 2017), while in Jorden the most predominant serotype is III (Clouse *et al.*, 2019). Serotypes V and Ia more commonly reported from Kuwait (Boswihi *et al.*, 2012) and Saudi Arabia (Mohamed *et al.*, 2020) respectively.

A pentavalent Ia, Ib, II, III, and V conjugate vaccine developed by Pfizer (2017), was considered to be effective against GBS (Lin *et al.*, 2018). Epidemiological literature confirms that the distribution of serotypes is not constant in all countries (Mukesi *et al.*, 2019) and no vaccine contains all GBS serotypes (Lin *et al.*, 2018) with serotypes IV, VI, VII, VIII, and IX missing from the formulation. Therefore it is essential to recognise the serotype distribution in specific regions to apply appropriate control processes and to advance the improvement of specific vaccines against GBS serotypes (Lin *et al.*, 2018).

Vertical transmission of GBS affects neonates as the most common infection accountable for sepsis in developing and developed countries; however screening and prophylactic treatments have helped decrease mortality rates, but a clear approximation of disease load in several developing nations remains unrecognized.

The rate of vertical transmission of GBS from mother to the newborn in the current study was (19.4%), much lower than reports from Bangladesh (38.0%, Saha *et al.*, 2017) and Kuwait (35.5%, Sweih *et al.*, 2005) but higher than that reported from China (7.6% to 16.7%, Chen *et al.*, 2018), Germany (11.2%, Kunze *et al.*, 2011) and Taiwan (15.1% and 16.7%, Yang *et al.*, 2012). However, vertical transmission of GBS is avoidable and thus the use of intravenous intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) during labour may reduce early-onset GBS disease (Edmond *et al.*, 2012). Since the focus of this study was on vertical transmission of GBS serotypes and did not include antibiotic sensitivity testing, no comment can be made regarding their antimicrobial profiles and this is viewed as a limitation of the study.

Other limitations of this study include that it only represents a small cohort of pregnant Libyan women within a confined geographical area, and that no follow-up of neonates was performed after the date of delivery, nor was GBS colonisation related to AV or BV diagnosis. A strength of this study is that this is the first of its kind conducted in Libya and it encourages the need for more studies with larger sample sizes and prolonged duration.

Conclusion

This study found that the prevalence of GBS in Libya was not significantly different from other Middle Eastern and African countries although the distribution of serotypes differed. Studies from multiple centres within Libya would provide an interesting comparison.

The application of RT-PCR affords a rapid and accurate detection of GBS serotypes and could inform the use of IAP to reduce neonatal infection.



References

- 1. Abdullahi, H., Satti, S., Ali, S.K., Ali, N.M., Rayis, D.A. and Adam, I. Prevalence of Group B *Streptococcus* colonization during labour in Sudanese women. *Khartoum Medical Journal*, 2017; **9(3)**:1297 -1302.
- 2. Adewumi, O., Olofinbiyi, B., Oyekale, O., Loto, O., Abu, S. and Sotunsa, O.J. Microbiological pattern in preterm prelabour rupture of the fetal membranes in South-Western Nigeria. *Obstetrics & Gynecology International Journal*, 2017;6(4):4-10.
- 3. Africa CWJ and Kaambo E. Group B *Streptococcus* Serotypes in Pregnant Women from the Western Cape region of South Africa. *Front Public Health*, 2018; 6:356.
- 4. Al-Kadri HM, Bamuhair SS, Johani SM, Al-Buriki NA, Tamim HM. Maternal and neonatal risk factors for early-onset group B *Streptococcal* disease: a case control study. *Int J Womens Health*, 2013;5:729 -735.
- 5. Alp F, Findik D, Dagi HT, Arslan U, et al. Screening and genotyping of group B Streptococcus in pregnant and non-pregnant women in Turkey. The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries, 2016; **10**(3):222-226.
- 6. Al-Sweih, N., Hammoud, M., Al-Shimmiri, M., Jamal, M., Neil, L. and Rotimi, V. Serotype distribution and mother-to-baby transmission rate of *Streptococcus* agalactiae among expectant mothers in Kuwait. *Archives of gynecology and obstetrics*, 2005; **272(2)**:131-135.
- 7. Arain FR, Al-Bezrah NA, Al-Aali KY. Prevalence of Maternal Genital Tract Colonisation by Group B *Streptococcus* from Western Province, Taif, Saudi Arabia. *Journal of Clinical Gynecology and Obstetrics*, 2015; **4**(3):258-264.

- 8. Barber EL, Zhao G, Buhimschi IA, *et al.* Duration of intrapartum prophylaxis and concentration of penicillin G in fetal serum at delivery, *Obstet Gynecol* 2008; **112**(1):265–70.
- 9. Banno, H., K. Kimura, Y. Tanaka, H. Kitanaka, W. Jin, J. Wachino, K. Yamada, K. Shibayama, and Y. Arakawa. Characterization of multidrug-resistant group B *Streptococci* with reduced penicillin susceptibility forming small non-Beta-haemolytic colonies on sheep blood agar plates. *J. Clin. Microbiol*, 2014; **52**(6):2169-2171.
- 10. Beigverdi R, Jabalameli F, Mirsalehian A, *et al*. Virulence factors, antimicrobial susceptibility and molecular characterization of *Streptococcus* agalactiae isolated from pregnant women. *Acta Microbiol Immunol Hung*, 2014;**61(4)**:425-434.
- 11. Berardi, A., Rossi, C., Guidotti, I., Vellani, G., Lugli, L., Reggiani, M.L.B., Ferrari, F., Facchinetti, F. and Ferrari, F. Factors associated with intrapartum transmission of group B *Streptococcus. The Pediatric infectious disease journal*, 2014; **33**(12):1211-1215.
- 12. Boswihi SS, Udo EE, Al-Sweih N. Serotypes and antibiotic resistance in Group B streptococcus isolated from patients at the Maternity Hospital, Kuwait, *Journal of medical microbiology*. 2012; **61(1)**:126-31.
- 13. Botelho AC, Oliveira JG, Damasco AP, Santos KT, Ferreira AF, Rocha GT, Marinho PS, Bornia RB, Pinto TC, Américo MA, Fracalanzza SE. *Streptococcus* agalactiae carriage among pregnant women living in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, over a period of eight years. *PLoS One*, 2018; 13(5):e0196925.
- 14. Brandolini M, Corbella M, Cambieri P, *et al.* Late-onset neonatal group B *Streptococcal* disease associated with breast milk transmission: molecular typing using RAPD-PCR, *Early Hum Dev*, 2014; **90(1)**:S84–86.

- 15. Breeding KM, Ragipani B, Lee KU, Malik M, Randis TM, Ratner AJ. Real-time PCR-based serotyping of Streptococcus agalactiae, *Scientific reports*. 2016; **6(1)**:1-6.
- 16. Burianová I, Paulová M, Čermák P, Janota J. Group B Streptococcus colonization of breast milk of group B Streptococcus positive mothers, *Journal of Human Lactation*. 2013; **29(4)**:586-90.
- 17. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Active Bacterial Core Surveillance Report, Emerging Infections Program Network, Group B *Streptococcus*, 2014. findings/survreports/gbs14.pdf (accessed 26 Aug 2016).
- 18. Chen VL, Avci FY, Kasper DL. A maternal vaccine against group B *Streptococcus*: past, present, and future. *Vaccine*. 2013; (28)31:13-9.
- 19. Chen J, Fu J, Du W, Liu X, Rongkavilit C, Huang X, Wu Y, Wang Y, McGrath E. Group B *Streptococcal* colonization in mothers and infants in western China: prevalences and risk factors. *BMC infectious diseases*. 2018; **18**(1):1-8.
- 20. Chawanpaiboon S. Recent studies of preterm labour in Siriraj Hospital. *Siriraj Medical Journal*. 2011; **63(3)**:94-6.

UNIVERSITY of the

- 21. Citation Morozumi M, Wajima T, Takata M, Iwata S, Ubukata K. Molecular characteristics of group B *Streptococci* isolated from adults with invasive infections in Japan. *J Clin Microbiol*. 2016;54:2695–2700.
- 22. Clarke C, O'Connor L, Carré-Skinner H, Piepenburg O, Smith TJ. Development and performance evaluation of a recombinase polymerase amplification assay for the rapid detection of group B *Streptococcus*. *BMC Microbiol*. 2016; **16(1)**:221.

- 23. Clouse K, Shehabi A, Suleimat AM, Faouri S, Khuri-Bulos N, Al Jammal A, Chappell J, Fortner KB, Chamby AB, Randis TM, Ratner AJ. High prevalence of Group B *Streptococcus* colonization among pregnant women in Amman, Jordan. *BMC pregnancy and childbirth*. 2019 Dec; **19**(1):1-8.
- 24. Dai W, Zhang Y, Xu Y, Zhu M, Rong X, Zhong Q. The effect of group B *Streptococcus* on maternal and infants' prognosis in Guizhou, China. *Bioscience reports*. 2019 Dec; 39(12):BSR20191575.
- 25. Daniels J, Gray J, Pattison HM, Gray R, Hills RK, Khan KS, GBS Collaborative Group. Intrapartum tests for group B streptococcus: accuracy and acceptability of screening. BJOG: *An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology*. 2011 Jan;**118(2):**257-65.
- 26. Darabi R, Tadi S, Mohit M, Sadeghi E, Hatamizadeh G, Kardeh B, *et al.* The prevalence and risk factors of Group B *Streptococcus* colonisation in Iranian pregnant women. *Electron Physician*. 2017;**9(5):**4399-4404.
- 27. Defez, M., Khizar, F., Maurin, M., Biot, F., Pons, J.C. and Sergent, F. Usefulness of a rapid intrapartum real-time PCR assay in comparison with the group B *Streptococcus* culture screening at the end of pregnancy in pregnant women. *Journal de gynecologie*, *obstetrique et biologie de la reproduction*. 2016;**45**(9):1151-1158.
- 28. Di Renzo, G.C., Melin, P., Berardi, A., Blennow, M., Carbonell-Estrany, X., Donzelli, G.P., Hakansson, S., Hod, M., Hughes, R., Kurtzer, M. and Poyart, C. Intrapartum GBS screening and antibiotic prophylaxis: a European consensus conference. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*, 2015; **28**(7):766-782.
- 29. da Rocha, J.Z., Feltraco, J., Radin, V., Gonçalves, C.V., da Silva, P.E.A. and Von Groll, A. *Streptococcus* agalactiae colonization and screening approach in high-risk pregnant women in southern Brazil. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*, 2020; **14(04)**: 332-340.

- 30. Dangor Z, Nishihara Y, French N, Madhi S, Heyderman R. Challenges in reducing group B *Streptococcus* disease in African settings. *Archives of disease in childhood*. 2017 Jan 1; **102(1)**:72-7.
- 31. Eastwood KA, Craig S, Sidhu H, Boyle M, Gannon C, Ong G *et al.* Prevention of early onset Group B *Streptococcal* disease The Northern Ireland experience. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology*. 2015;**122(3)**:361-7.
- 32. Edmond KM, Kortsalioudaki C, Scott S, Schrag SJ, Zaidi AK, Cousens S, Heath PT. Group B *Streptococcal* disease in infants aged younger than 3 months: systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet*. 2012 Feb 11;379(9815):547-56.
- 33. Edwards M, Nizet V. Group B *Streptococcal* infections. In: Remington J, Klein J, Wilson C, Nizet V, Maldonado Y, editors. Diseases of the fetus and newborn infant. 7 ed. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2011;419–69.
- 34. Edwards, M.S. and Baker, C.J. Group B Streptococcal infections. Remington and Klein's infectious disease of the fetus and newborn infant, 8th ed. Elsevier, New York, NY. 2016:411–456.
- 35. Edwards JM, Watson N, Focht C, Wynn C, Todd CA, Walter EB, Heine RP, Swamy GK. Group B *Streptococcus* (GBS) colonization and disease among pregnant women: a historical cohort study. *Infectious diseases in obstetrics and gynecology*. 2019 Feb; 3:2019.
- 36. El Helali N, Giovangrandi Y, Guyot K, Chevet K, Gutmann L, Durand-Zaleski I. Cost and effectiveness of intrapartum group B *Streptococcus* polymerase chain reaction screening for term deliveries. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 2012 Apr 1;**119(4)**:822-9.

- 37. Emaneini M, Mirsalehian A, Beigvierdi R, Fooladi AA, Asadi F, Jabalameli F, Taherikalani M. High Incidence of Macrolide and Tetracycline Resistance among *Streptococcus* Agalactiae Strains Isolated from Clinical Samples in Tehran, Iran. *Maedica*. 2014;**9(2)**:157-61.
- 38. Evangelista ML, Freitas FT. Group B *Streptococcus* neonatal infection in an intensive care unit in Brazil: high fatality and missed opportunities for antibiotic prophylaxis. *Brazilian Journal of Infectious Diseases*. 2015 Jan;19:98-9.
- 39. Furfaro LL, Nathan EA, Chang BJ, Payne MS. Group B *Streptococcus* prevalence, serotype distribution and colonization dynamics in Western Australian pregnant women. *Journal of medical microbiology*. 2019;**68**(**5**):728-40.
- 40. Ghaddar N, Alfouzan W, Anastasiadis E, Al Jiser T, Itani SE, Dernaika R, *et al.* Evaluation of chromogenic medium and direct latex agglutination test for detection of Group B *Streptococcus* in vaginal specimens from pregnant women in Lebanon and Kuwait. J Med Microbiol. 2014;63(10):1395–9.
- 41. Gerolymatos, G., Karlovasiti, P., Sianou, A., Logothetis, E., Kaparos, G., Grigoriadis, C. and Baka, S. Antenatal group B *Streptococcus* detection in pregnant women: culture or PCR?. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*. 2018;**12(08)**:631-635.
- 42. Ghanbarzadeh N, Mehramiz M, Gannadkafi M, Namaei MH. The prevalence of group B *Streptococcus* rectovaginal colonization and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern among pregnant women: a descriptive-analytical study. *Modern Care Journal*. 2017 Jul 31;14(3): e66391.
- 43. Girma W, Yimer N, Kassa T, Yesuf E. Group B *Streptococcus* Recto-Vaginal Colonization in Near-Term Pregnant Women, Southwest Ethiopia. *Ethiopian Journal of Health Sciences*. 2020 Sep 1;30(5):DOI:10.4314/ejhs.v30i5.7.

- 44. Goel N, Wattal C, Gujral K, Dhaduk N, Mansukhani C, Garg P. Group B *Streptococcus* in Indian pregnant women: Its prevalence and risk factors. *Indian journal of medical microbiology*. 2020 Nov 1;38(3-4):357-61.
- 45. Hakim M, Jabour A, Anton M, Kheirallah S. Screening Arab Israeli pregnant women for Group B *Streptococcus* by the ampliVue GBS assay: are the rates higher than the national average?. *The Israel Medical Association Journal: IMAJ.* 2018 May 1;**20**(5):291-4.
- 46. Helmig RB, Gertsen JB. Diagnostic accuracy of polymerase chain reaction for intrapartum detection of group B *Streptococcus* colonization. *Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica*. 2017 Sep;**96(9)**:1070-4.
- 47. Helmig RB, Gertsen JB. Intrapartum PCR-assay for detection of Group B *Streptococci* (GBS). *European journal of obstetrics & gynecology and reproductive biology: X.* 2019 Oct 1;4:100081.
- 48. Idih EE, Ezem BU, Onyegbule OA, Ododo NA, Onumajuru CC. Prevalence of vaginal Group-B-*Streptococcus*, antibiotic and antigen sensitivity amongst parturients at the federal medical center Owerri, *Nigeria. Nigerian Journal of Medicine*. 2019 Apr 3;**28**(1):5-12.
- 49. Imperi M, Pataracchia M, Alfarone G, Baldassarri L, Orefici G, Creti R. A multiplex PCR assay for the direct identification of the capsular type (Ia to IX) of Streptococcus agalactiae. *Journal of microbiological methods*. 2010 Feb 1;80(2):212-4.
- 50. Ji W, Zhang L, Guo Z, Xie S, Yang W, Chen J, Wang J, Cheng Z, Wang X, Zhu X, Wang J. Colonization prevalence and antibiotic susceptibility of Group B *Streptococcus* in pregnant women over a 6-year period in Dongguan, China. *PloS one*. 2017 Aug 15;**12(8)**:e0183083.

- 51. Joachim A, Matee MI, Massawe FA, Lyamuya EF. Maternal and neonatal colonisation of group B *Streptococcus* at Muhimbili National Hospital in Dar es salaam, Tanzania: prevalence, risk factors and antimicrobial resistance. *BMC Public Health*. 2009;**9**:437.
- 52. Khatoon F, et al. "Prevalence and Risk Factors for Group B Streptococcal Colonization in Pregnant Women in Northern India." International Journal of Reproduction Contraception Obstetrics Gynecology. 2016; 4361–4.
- 53. Khan MA, Faiz A, Ashshi AM. Maternal colonization of group B *Streptococcus*: prevalence, associated factors and antimicrobial resistance. *Annals of Saudi medicine*. 2015 Nov;35(6):423-7.
- 54. Khalil MR, Uldbjerg N, Thorsen PB, Moller JK. Intrapartum PCR assay versus antepartum culture for assessment of vaginal carriage of group B *Streptococci* in a Danish cohort at birth. *PLoS ONE*. 2017;**12**(**7**):e0180262.
- 55. Kim EJ, Oh KY, Kim MY, Seo YS, Shin JH, Song YR, Yang JH, Foxman B, Ki M. Risk factors for group B *Streptococcus* colonization among pregnant women in Korea. *Epidemiology and health*. 2011;33(7):e2011010.
- 56. Kim SY, Russell LB, Park J, Verani JR, Madhi SA, Cutland CL, Schrag SJ, Sinha A. Costeffectiveness of a potential group B *Streptococcal* vaccine program for pregnant women in South Africa. *Vaccine*. 2014 Apr 7;32(17):1954-63.
- 57. Kleweis SM, Cahill AG, Odibo AO, Tuuli MG. Maternal obesity and rectovaginal group B *Streptococcus* colonization at term. *Infectious diseases in obstetrics and gynecology*. 2015 Aug 2;2015:DOI 586767.

- 58. Konikkara KP, Baliga S, Shenoy SM, Bharati B. Comparison of various culture methods for isolation of Group B *Streptococcus* from intrapartum vaginal colonization. *Journal of laboratory physicians*. 2013 Jan;**5(01)**:42-5.
- 59. Koppes DM, Vriends AA, van Rijn M, van Heesewijk AD. Clinical value of polymerase chain reaction in detecting group B *Streptococcus* during labor. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Research*. 2017 Jun;**43(6)**:996-1000.
- 60. Kohli-Lynch M, Russell NJ, Seale AC, Dangor Z, Tann CJ, Baker CJ, Bartlett L, Cutland C, Gravett MG, Heath PT, Ip M. Neurodevelopmental impairment in children after group B *Streptococcal* disease worldwide: systematic review and meta-analyses. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*. 2017 Nov 6;65(2):190-9.
- 61. Kram JJ, Baumgardner DJ, Vander Wyst KB, Lemke MA. Geographic distribution of maternal group B streptococcus colonization and infant death during birth hospitalization: eastern Wisconsin. Journal of Patient-Centered Research and Reviews. 2016;3(2):66-78.
- 62. Kugelman N, Kleifeld S, Shaked-Mishan P, et al. Group B Streptococcus real-time PCR may potentially reduce intrapartum maternal antibiotic treatment. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol*. 2021. doi:10.1111/ppe.12841.
- 63. Kunze, Mirjam, Anna Ziegler, Kirsten Fluegge, Roland Hentschel, Heinrich Proempeler, and Reinhard Berner. Colonization, serotypes and transmission rates of group B *Streptococci* in pregnant women and their infants born at a single University Center in Germany. *Walter de Gruyter Berlin Boston.* (2011):417-422.
- 64. Kwatra G, Cunnington MC, Merrall E, Adrian PV, Ip M, Klugman KP, Tam WH, Madhi SA. Prevalence of maternal colonisation with group B *Streptococcus*: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 2016 Sep 1;**16(9)**:1076-84.

- 65. Kwetukia FR. Prevalance, predictors and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern of group B streptococcus colonization among pregnant women and newborns at Iringa regional referral hospital (Doctoral dissertation, The University of Dodoma).
- 66. Lamagni TL, Keshishian C, Efstratiou A, Guy R, Henderson KL, Broughton K, Sheridan E. Emerging trends in the epidemiology of invasive group B *Streptococcal* disease in England and Wales, 1991–2010. *Clinical infectious diseases*. 2013 Sep 1;57(5):682-8.
- 67. Lee HT, Kim SY, Park PW, Ahn JY, Kim KH, Seo JY, Jeong JH, Kwoun WJ, Seo YH. Detection and genomic analysis of genital group B *Streptococcus* in pregnant Korean women. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology Research*. 2019 Jan;**45**(1):69-77.
- 68. Le Doare K, O'Driscoll M, Turner K, Seedat F, Russell NJ, Seale AC, Heath PT, Lawn JE, Baker CJ, Bartlett L, Cutland C. Intrapartum antibiotic chemoprophylaxis policies for the prevention of group B *Streptococcal* disease worldwide: systematic review. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*. 2017 Nov 6;65(2):143-51.
- 69. Lekala, L. M., Mavenyengwa, R. T., Moyo, S. R., Lebelo, S. L., Bolukaoto, J. Y., Chukwu, M. O Monokoane, S. (2015). Risk Factors Associated with Group B Streptococcus Colonization and Their Effect on Pregnancy Outcome.
- 70. **3(6)**,121–128. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.jgo.20150306.14.
- 71. Lin SM, Zhi Y, Ahn KB, Lim S, Seo HS. Status of group B *Streptococcal* vaccine development. *Clin Exp Vaccine Res.* 2018;7:76–81.
- 72. Madhi SA, Dangor Z, Heath PT, *et al.* Considerations for a phase-III trial to evaluate a group B *Streptococcus* polysaccharide-protein conjugate vaccine in pregnant women for the prevention of early- and late-onset invasive disease in young-infants. *Vaccine*. 2013;**31(4)**:52-7.

- 73. Madzivhandila M, Adrian PV, Cutland CL, Kuwanda L, Schrag SJ, Madhi SA. Serotype distribution and invasive potential of group B *Streptococcus* isolates causing disease in infants and colonizing maternal-newborn dyads. *PloS one*. 2011 Mar 21;6(3):e17861.
- 74. Maghaddam MN. Recto-vaginal colonization of group B *Streptococcus* in pregnant women referred to a hospital in Iran and its effect on lactobacillus normal flora. *Journal of Biological Sciences*. 2010;**10(2)**:166-9.
- 75. Matsui H, Kimura J, Higashide M, Takeuchi Y, Okue K, Cui L, Nakae T, Sunakawa K, Hanaki H. Immunochromatographic detection of the group B *Streptococcus* antigen from enrichment cultures. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*. 2013 Sep;**20**(9):1381-7.
- 76. Mavenyengwa RT, Afset JE, Schei B, Berg S, Caspersen T, Bergseng H, Moyo SR. Group B *Streptococcus* colonization during pregnancy and maternal-fetal transmission in Zimbabwe. *Acta obstetricia et gynecologica Scandinavica*. 2010 Feb;89(2):250-5.
- 77. Melin P. Neonatal group B *Streptococcal* disease: from pathogenesis to preventive strategies. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*. 2011 Sep 1;**17(9)**:1294-303.
- 78. Melin P, Efstratiou A. Group B *Streptococcal* epidemiology and vaccine needs in developed countries. *Vaccine*. 2013;**31(4)**:31–42.
- 79. Mendz GL, Kaakoush NO, Quinlivan JA. Bacterial aetiological agents of intra-amniotic infections and preterm birth in pregnant women. *Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology*. 2013 Oct 16;(3):58.
- 80. Mengist A, Kannan H, Abdissa A. Prevalence and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern of anorectal and vaginal group B *Streptococci* isolates among pregnant women in Jimma, Ethiopia. *BMC research notes*. 2016 Dec;**9(1)**:1-5.

- 81. McGee L, Beall B, de Filippis I, McKee ML, Molecular typing *Streptococcus* in bacterial infections. *New York: Springer*, 2013:109–126.
- 82. Mitima KT, Ntamako S, Birindwa AM, Mukanire N, Kivukuto JM, Tsongo K, Mubagwa K. Prevalence of colonization by *Streptococcus* agalactiae among pregnant women in Bukavu, Democratic Republic of the Congo. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*. 2014 Sep 12;8(09):1195-200.
- 83. Mohammed M, Asrat D, Woldeamanuel Y, Demissie A. Prevalence of group B *Streptococcus* colonization among pregnant women attending antenatal clinic of Hawassa Health Center, Hawassa, Ethiopia. *Ethiopian Journal of Health Development*. 2012 Dec 12;**26**(1):36-42.
- 84. Mohamed AM, Khan MA, Faiz A, Ahmad J, Khidir EB, Basalamah MA, Aslam A. Group B *Streptococcus* colonization, antibiotic susceptibility, and serotype distribution among Saudi pregnant women. *Infection & chemotherapy*. 2020 Mar 1;**52(1)**:70-81.
- 85. Moraleda C, Benmessaoud R, Esteban J, López Y, Alami H, Barkat A, et al. Prevalence, antimicrobial resistance and serotype distribution of Group B *Streptococcus* isolated among pregnant women and newborns in Rabat. *Morocco J Med Microbiol*. 2018;67(5):652–61.
- 86. Morozumi M, Wajima T, Kuwata Y, Chiba N, Sunaoshi K, Sugita K, Sakata H, Iwata S, Ubukata K. Associations between capsular serotype, multilocus sequence type, and macrolide resistance in *Streptococcus* agalactiae isolates from Japanese infants with invasive infections. *Epidemiology & Infection*. 2014 Apr;**142(4)**:812-9.
- 87. Mukesi M, Iweriebor BC, Obi LC, Nwodo UU, Moyo SR, Okoh AI. Prevalence and capsular type distribution of *Streptococcus* agalactiae isolated from pregnant women in Namibia and South Africa. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2019 Feb 20; **19(1)**:179.

- 88. Munir SI, Waheed K, Khanum A, Iqbal R, Eusaph AZ, Hanif A. Frequency of group B *Streptococci* in pregnant women in a tertiary care hospital. *J Coll Physicians Surg Pak*. 2016 Jan 1;**26**(1):27-30.
- 89. Musleh J, Al Qahtani N. Group B *Streptococcus* colonization among Saudi women during labor. *Saudi journal of medicine & medical sciences*. 2018 Jan;**6(1)**:18.
- 90. Najmi N, Sikandar R, Zuberi NF, Jehan I. Maternal genital tract colonisation by group-B *Streptococcus*: a hospital based study. *Journal Pakistan Medical Association: JPMA*. 2013;63(9):1103-1107.
- 91. Namugongo A, Bazira J, Fajardot Y, Joseph N. Group B *Streptococcus* colonization among pregnant women attending antenatal care at tertiary hospital in rural Southwestern Uganda. *International journal of microbiology*. 2016; 2016:3816184.
- 92. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Neonatal infection (early onset): antibiotics for prevention and treatment. *Clinical guideline 149*. 2012. https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/cg149 (accessed Oct 30, 2018).
- 93. National Screening Committee. The UK NSC recommendation on Group B *Streptococcus* screening in pregnancy. 2017.

WESTERN CAPE

- 94. Nomura ML, Passini Junior R, Oliveira UM. Selective versus non-selective culture medium for group B *Streptococcus* detection in pregnancies complicated by preterm labor or preterm-premature rupture of membranes. *Braz J Infect Dis.* 2006;10:247–250.
- 95. Onipede A, Adefusi O, Adeyemi A, Adejuyigbe E, Oyelese A, Ogunniyi T. Group B *Streptococcus* carriage during late pregnancy in Ile-Ife, Nigeria. *African Journal of Clinical and Experimental Microbiology*. 2012;**13**(3):135-43.

- 96. O'Sullivan CP, Lamagni T, Patel D, Efstratiou A, Cunney R, Meehan M, Ladhani S, Reynolds AJ, Campbell R, Doherty L, Boyle M. Group B *Streptococcal* disease in UK and Irish infants younger than 90 days. The *Lancet Infectious Diseases*. 2014–2015;1;19(1):83-90.
- 97. Patil KP, Singla SS, Nagmoti MB, Swamy MK. Group B *Streptococci* colonization in pregnant women: is screening necessary. *J South Asian Feder Obstet Gynecol*. 2013 May;**5(2)**:64-7.
- 98. Poncelet-Jasserand E, Forges F, Varlet MN, Chauleur C, Seffert P, Siani C, Pozzetto B, Ros A. Reduction of the use of antimicrobial drugs following the rapid detection of *Streptococcus* agalactiae in the vagina at delivery by real-time PCR assay. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology*. 2013 Aug;**120(9)**:1098-109.
- 99. Porta K, Rizzolo D. Preventing group B *Streptococcal* infections in newborns. *Journal of the American Academy of PAs.* 2015 Mar 1;**28**(3):24-9.
- 100. Public Health Agency of Canada. National Laboratory Surveillance of Invasive Streptococcal Disease in Canada, Annual Summary 2014.

WESTERN CAPE

- 101. Remington, J., Klein, J., Wilson, C., Nizet, V. & Maldonado, Y. Infectious diseases of the foetus and new born infant, Philadelphia, Elsevier Saunders. 2011.
- 102. Romero R, Dey SK, Fisher SJ. Preterm labor: one syndrome, many causes. Science. 2014 Aug 15;345(6198):760-5.
- 103. Rosini R, Campisi E, De Chiara M, Tettelin H, Rinaudo D, Toniolo C, Metruccio M, Guidotti S, Sørensen UB, Kilian M, DEVANI Consortium. Genomic analysis reveals the molecular basis for capsule loss in the group B *Streptococcus* population. *PLoS One*. 2015 May 6;10(5):e0125985.

- 104. Russell NJ, Seale AC, O'Driscoll M, O'Sullivan C, Bianchi-Jassir F, Gonzalez-Guarin J, Lawn JE, Baker CJ, Bartlett L, Cutland C, Gravett MG. Maternal colonization with group B *Streptococcus* and serotype distribution worldwide: systematic review and meta-analyses. *Clinical infectious diseases*. 2017 Nov 6;65(2):100-11.
- 105. Sadaka SM, Aly HA, Meheissen MA, Orief YI, Arafa BM. Group B *Streptococcal* carriage, antimicrobial susceptibility, and virulence related genes among pregnant women in Alexandria, Egypt. *Alexandria Journal of Medicine*. 2018 Apr 19;**54**(1):69-76.
- 106. Saha SK, Ahmed ZB, Modak JK, Naziat H, Saha S, Uddin MA, Islam M, Baqui AH, Darmstadt GL, Schrag SJ. Group B *Streptococcus* among pregnant women and newborns in Mirzapur, Bangladesh: colonization, vertical transmission, and serotype distribution. *Journal of clinical microbiology*. 2017 Aug;55(8):2406-12.
- 107. Seale AC, Bianchi-Jassir F, Russell NJ, Kohli-Lynch M, Tann CJ, Hall J, Madrid L, Blencowe H, Cousens S, Baker CJ, Bartlett L. Estimates of the burden of group B *Streptococcal* disease worldwide for pregnant women, stillbirths, and children. *Clinical infectious diseases*. 2017 Nov 6;65(2):200-19.
- 108. Schrag SJ, Verani JR. Intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis for the prevention of perinatal group B *Streptococcal* disease: experience in the United States and implications for a potential group B *Streptococcal* vaccine. *Vaccine*. 2013;**31(4)**:20–6.
- 109. Shabayek S, Abdalla S, Abouzeid AM. Serotype and surface protein gene distribution of colonizing group B *Streptococcus* in women in Egypt. *Epidemiology & Infection*. 2014 Jan;**142**(1):208-10.
- 110. Shah M, Aziz N, Leva N, Cohan D. Group B *Streptococcus* colonization by HIV status in pregnant women: prevalence and risk factors. *Journal of women's health*. 2011 Nov 1;**20**(11):1737-41.

- 111. Sharmila V, Joseph NM, Babu TA, Chaturvedula L, Sistla S. Genital tract group B *Streptococcal* colonization in pregnant women: a South Indian perspective. *The Journal of Infection in Developing Countries*. 2011 Jul 5;**5(08)**:592-5.
- 112. Sheppard AE, Vaughan A, Jones N, Turner P, Turner C, Efstratiou A, Patel D, Modernising Medical Microbiology Informatics Group, Walker AS, Berkley JA, Crook DW. Capsular typing method for *Streptococcus* agalactiae using whole-genome sequence data. *Journal of clinical microbiology*. 2016 May;**54**(5):1388-90.
- 113. Slotved HC, Dayie NTKD, Banini JAN, Frimodt-Møller N. Carriage and serotype distribution of *Streptococcus* agalactiae in third trimester pregnancy in southern Ghana. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. 2017 Jul 21; **17**(1):238.
- 114. Sinha A, Russell LB, Tomczyk S, Verani JR, Schrag SJ, Berkley JA, Mohammed M, Sigauque B, Kim SY. GBS Vaccine Cost-Effectiveness Analysis in Sub-Saharan Africa Working Group. Disease burden of group B *Streptococcus* among infants in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. *Pediatr Infect Dis J.* 2016 Sep;35(9):933-42.
- 115. Spellerberg B, Brandt C. Streptococcus. Manual of clinical microbiology. 2015 May 15:383-402.
- 116. Surveillance and Epidemiology Division, Public Health Agency of Canada.Personal Communication May 25, 2016.
- 117. Tansarli GS, Kostaras EK, Athanasiou S, Falagas ME. Prevalence and treatment of aerobic vaginitis among non-pregnant women: evaluation of the evidence for an underestimated clinical entity. *European journal of clinical microbiology & infectious diseases*. 2013 Aug;32(8):977-84.

- 118. Teatero S, Neemuchwala A, Yang K, Gomes J, Athey TB, Martin I, Demczuk W, McGeer A, Fittipaldi N. Genetic evidence for a novel variant of the pilus island 1 backbone protein in group B *Streptococcus*. *Journal of medical microbiology*. 2017 Oct 1;66(10):1409-15.
- 119. The United Nations Inter-agency Group for Child Mortality Estimation (UN IGME). Levels & trends in child mortality: report 2014. New York: UNICEF, 2014.
- 120. Verani JR, Schrag SJ. Group B streptococcal disease in infants: progress in prevention and continued challenges. *Clinics in perinatology*. 2010 Jun 1;37(2):375-92.
- 121. Verani JR, Spina NL, Lynfield R, Schaffner W, Harrison LH, Holst A, *et al.* Earlyonset group B *Streptococcal* disease in the United States: potential for further reduction. *ObstetGynecol.* 2014;**123(4)**:828–37.
- 122. Wang H, Liddell CA, Coates MM, Mooney MD, Levitz CE, Schumacher AE, Apfel H, Iannarone M, Phillips B, Lofgren KT, Sandar L. Global, regional, and national levels of neonatal, infant, and under-5 mortality during 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. *The Lancet*. 2014 Sep 13;384(9947):957-79.
- 123. Wassef M, Ghaith D, Abdella RMA, Kamel M. Rapid screening for Group B *Streptococcus* in near-term pregnant women by GranadaTM biphasic broth. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med*. 2017;**30(13)**:1540–3.
- 124. Whidbey C, Harrell MI, Burnside K, Ngo L, Becraft AK, Iyer LM, Aravind L, Hitti J, Adams Waldorf KM, Rajagopal L. A hemolytic pigment of Group B *Streptococcus* allows bacterial penetration of human placenta. *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. 2013 Jun 3;210(6):1265-81.
- 125. World Health Organization Global Health Observatory. Under-five mortality, 2014 (Accessed 12 Dec 2014).

- 126. Woldu ZL, Teklehaimanot TG, Waji ST, Gebremariam MY. The prevalence of Group B *Streptococus* recto-vaginal colonization and antimicrobial susceptibility pattern in pregnant mothers at two hospitals of Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. *Reproductive health*. 2014 Dec;11(1):1-4.
- 127. Wollheim C, Sperhacke RD, Fontana SK, Vanni AC, Kato SK, Araújo PR, Barth AL, Madi JM. Group B *Streptococcus* detection in pregnant women via culture and PCR methods. *Revista da Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical*. 2017 Mar;50:179-83.
- 128. Yang MJ, Sun PL, Wen KC, Chao KC, *et al.* Prevalence of maternal group B *Streptococcus* colonization and vertical transmission in low-risk women in a single institute. *J Chin Med Assoc.* 2012;**75**(1):25–8
- 129. Yaseen S, Asghar S, Shahzadi I, Qayyum A. Ascertaining the Prevalence of Group B *Streptococcal* Infection in Patients with Preterm Premature Rupture of Membranes: A Cross-Sectional Analysis from Pakistan. *Cureus*. 2021 Feb;13(2):e13395.

UNIVERSITY of the

- 130. Zhang Congying, Wang Jie and Liu Xiaofang, *et al.* Effect of group B *Streptococcus* infection on pregnancy outcomes in the third trimester of pregnancy [J]. *Chinese Journal of Human Sexuality*, 2017;**26** (**02**):116-119.
- 131. Zimmermann P, Gwee A, Curtis N. The controversial role of breast milk in GBS late-onset disease. *Journal of Infection*. 2017 Jun 1;74:34-40.

Data collection

Sample number:		-	
Age:	Gravy:	Para:	Wight
Please specify: full	delivery (FT	D) or preterm deliver	y (PTD)
Medical History:			
Medical History	tick (√) t box	the correct	
Hypertension			
Diabetes			
NEONATAL OUT	COME:		
SEX	` '	ne correct	
	box	UNIVERSITY	of the
Male		WESTERN CA	APE
Female			

Weight birth	tick ($\sqrt{\ }$) the correct box
≤ 999	
1.000 - 1.999	
2.000 - 2.999	
3.000 - 3.999	
4.000 - 4.499	

If the neonatal has any Complication please specify: ____ ___

DEMOGRAPHIC & LIFESTYLE FACTORS

EDUCATION: - YES ____ NO___

If yes, please which levels do you have? _____

EMPLOYMENT: - YES ___ NO___

Do you have vaginal discharge? YES ___ NO___

Do you have Urinary tract infection? YES ____ NO____

Previous Obstetric History:-

Have you ever been delivery at preterm PTD?

YES ___ NO___

Have you any abortion in pregnancy previous?

YES ___ NO___

